

Helsinki University Biomedical Dissertations No 30

# THE ROLE OF LIGAND IN THE INTERACTION OF ANDROGEN RECEPTOR WITH DNA AND COACTIVATORS

**Ulla Karvonen** 

Institute of Biomedicine/Physiology University of Helsinki Finland

**Academic Dissertation** 

To be publicly discussed with the permission of Medical Faculty of the University of Helsinki in the lecture hall 2 of Biomedicum Helsinki, Haartmaninkatu 8, on May 28<sup>th</sup>, at 12 o'clock noon

Helsinki 2003

Supervised by

Docent Jorma J. Palvimo

and

Professor Olli A. Jänne

Reviewed by

Professor Anitta Mahonen

University of Kuopio

and

Docent Veli Isomaa

University of Oulu

ISBN 952-10-1208-0 (nid.) ISBN 952-10-1111-4 (pdf) ISSN 1457-8433

http://ethesis.helsinki.fi

Yliopistopaino Helsinki 2003

# CONTENTS

SUMMARY	5
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	6
ABBREVIATIONS	7
REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	
1. NUCLEAR RECEPTORS WITH A SPECIAL REFERENCE TO	ANDROGEN
RECEPTOR (AR)	
1.1. Introduction	
1.2. Hormone-induced effects	9
1.2.1. Hormone-induced conformational change	
1.2.2. Trafficking and nuclear localization	
1.2.3. DNA binding	
1.2.4. Nongenomic androgen action: AR-independent regulation by androgens	
1.3. Interactions with coregulators	
1.3.1. ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complexes and the TRA	P-DRIP-ARC
complex	
1.3. 2. Acetyltransferases	
1.3.3. SRC/p160 coactivators	
1.3.4. Nuclear receptor- and promoter-specific coregulators	
1.3.5. Nuclear receptor corepressors	
1.3.6. Coactivators and corepressors as targets of signal transduction pathways	
1.4. Posttranslational modifications of AR	
1.4.1. Phosphorylation	
1.4.2. Acetylation	
1.4.3. Ubiquitinylation	
1.4.4. Sumoylation and PIAS protein family	
2. ANDROGEN ANTAGONISTS	
2.1. Effects of antiandrogens on transactivation	
2.2. Prostate cancer and antiandrogens	
3. FUNCTIONAL ORGANIZATION OF THE NUCLEUS AND TRANSC	CRIPTIONAL
REGULATION	
3.1. Transcription sites	
3.2. Nuclear matrix	
3.3. PML bodies	
3.3.1. Components of PML bodies	
3.3.2. PML	
3.3.3. SP100	
3.3.4. Regulation of PML body proteins by sumoylation	

AIMS OF THE STUDY
METHODS
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
1. FACTORS INFLUENCING DNA BINDING OF AR IN LIVING CELLS (I)
2. THE CELLULAR LOCALIZATION OF APO- AND HOLO-AR (I, II, III, IV)
3. SNURF AND NUCLEAR TRANSPORT OF AR (II)
3.1. Nuclear transport
3.2. Nuclear localization signal of AR 44
3.3. Binding of AR to the nuclear matrix
4. NUCLEAR DISTRIBUTION OF AR AND GRIP1 (III)
4.1. AR-GRIP1 interaction and transactivation 46
4.2. AR domains in interaction with GRIP1 47
4.3. Effects of antiandrogens on AR-GRIP1 colocalization and transactivation
5. NUCLEAR DOMAINS AND THE EFFECT OF SUMOYLATION ON AR-GRIP1
INTERACTION (IV)
6. FUTURE DIRECTIONS
CONCLUSIONS
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
REFERENCES

# SUMMARY

Androgen receptor (AR) belongs to the family of nuclear receptors which are ligand-regulated transcription factors. Testosterone and dihydrotestosterone are the principal physiological agonistic ligands for AR. Androgen antagonists (antiandrogens) can be divided into full and mixed antiandrogens based on their ability to block AR-dependent transcription. In addition to the ligand, the transcriptional activity of AR and other steroid receptors is regulated by coregulators. Mechanisms applied by coregulators in governing steroid receptor activity include covalent modifications, such as phosphorylation, acetylation, ubiquitinylation and sumoylation. Sumoylation, conjugation of SUMO-1 (small ubiquitin-related modifier 1) to proteins, regulates several cellular events: transcriptional activity, targeting and turnover of proteins.

Microscopy of living cells transfected with enhanced green fluorescent protein (EGFP)-tagged ARs was used to examine trafficking of the receptor and to study the effect of coactivator SNURF on cellular movement kinetics and nuclear localization of the receptor. Androgen exposure led to a rapid and complete nuclear import of the receptor, whereas the pure antiandrogen casodex elicited a much slower and incomplete transfer. Mutations in the basic amino acids within the second zinc finger and the hinge region severely compromised the nuclear import. The ligand-binding domain was found to contain another nuclear localization signal. AR coactivator SNURF was able to facilitate AR nuclear import even in the absence of ligand, and it is the only known AR coactivator to support the trafficking of apo-AR. SNURF also tethered AR to the nuclear matrix, which may be important in the regulation of the transcriptional activity of AR.

Pure antiandrogens, hydroxyflutamide (OH-Flu) and casodex (BCA), blocked several events mandatory for AR-dependent transcription. These compounds inhibited DNA binding of AR in intact cells as assessed by promoter interference assay, whereas a mixed antiandrogen, cyproterone acetate (CPA), enhanced DNA binding of AR. Confocal laser microscopy was used to study the effect of agonistic and antagonistic ligands on the localization pattern of AR and its coactivator GRIP1. GRIP1 colocalized with AR in nuclei in an agonist-dependent manner and enhanced transcriptional activity of AR, indicating that agonist-induced conformational change in AR is needed for the receptor to recruit GRIP1. Pure antiandrogens, OH-Flu and BCA, but not the partial antagonist CPA, blocked this recruitment.

GRIP1 was shown to be covalently modified by SUMO-1 at lysine residues 239, 731, 788 and 1452. Sumoylation-deficient mutants of GRIP1 were studied to clarify the effect of SUMO-1 modification on the interaction of GRIP1 with AR. Destruction of the principal sumoylation sites in GRIP1 impaired AR-GRIP1 colocalization in about half of unsynchronized cells, which was reflected by the reduced ability of the sumoylation-deficient GRIP1 to enhance AR-dependent transcription. This suggests that sumoylation of GRIP1 may be regulated in a cell cycle-dependent fashion. Thus, in addition to hormonal ligand, covalent modifications, such as sumoylation, regulate the AR-GRIP1 interaction.

# LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

The thesis is based on the following original articles, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

**I** Karvonen U, Kallio PJ, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ (1997) Interaction of androgen receptors with androgen response element in intact cells. Roles of amino- and carboxyl-terminal regions and the ligand. J Biol Chem 272:15973-15979.

**II** Poukka H, Karvonen U, Yoshikawa N, Tanaka H, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA (2000) The RING finger protein SNURF modulates nuclear trafficking of the androgen receptor. J Cell Sci 113:2991-3001.

**III** Karvonen U, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ (2002) Pure antiandrogens disrupt the recruitment of coactivator GRIP1 to colocalize with androgen receptor in nuclei. FEBS Lett 523:43-47.

**IV** Kotaja N, Karvonen U, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ (2002) The nuclear receptor interaction domain of GRIP1 is modulated by covalent attachment of SUMO-1. J Biol Chem 277:30283-30288.

In addition, some unpublished results are presented.

# ABBREVIATIONS

AF-1	activation domain 1
AF-2	activation domain 2
AR	androgen receptor
ARE	androgen response element
BCA	casodex
CARM1	protein arginine methyltransferase I
CaP	prostate carcinoma
CBP/p300	CREB-binding protein
CPA	cyproterone acetate
DBD	DNA-binding domain
EGFP	enhanced green fluorescent protein
ER	estrogen receptor
FHL2	four and a half LIM domain protein 2
GR	glucocorticoid receptor
GRIP1	glucocorticoid receptor-interacting protein 1
HAT	histone acetylase
HDAC	histone deacetylase
HRE	hormone response element
hsp	heat shock protein
LBD	ligand-binding domain
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MAR	matrix attachment region
MMTV	mouse mammary tumor virus
MR	mineralocorticoid receptor
NcoR	nuclear receptor corepressor
ND10	PML nuclear domain
NLS	nuclear localization signal
non-FAT	non-factor acetyltransferase
NPC	nuclear pore complex
NR	nuclear receptor
NTD	N-terminal domain
OH-Flu	hydroxyflutamide
p160	p160 family of NR coactivators
PIA	promoter interference assay
PIAS	protein inhibitor of activated STAT
PML	promyelocytic leukemia protein
PR	progesterone receptor
RanGAP1	RanGTPase-activating protein 1
RAR	retinoid acid receptor
RNA pol II	RNA polymerase II
SMRT	silencing mediator of RAR and TR
SNURF	small nuclear RING finger protein
SR	steroid receptor
Src	tyrosine kinase-c
SRC-1	steroid receptor coactivator 1
SUMO-1	small ubiquitin-related modifier 1
Ubc9	ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme 9 (SUMO-conjugating E2 enzyme)
VDR	vitamin D <sub>3</sub> receptor

# **REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE**

# 1. NUCLEAR RECEPTORS WITH A SPECIAL REFERENCE TO ANDROGEN RECEPTOR (AR)

# 1.1. Introduction

Androgens are needed for the development and maintenance of male reproductive system and their action is mediated through the androgen receptor (AR) (Quickley et al., 1995). Appropriate regulation by androgen is necessary for a range of developmental and physiological processes, particularly male sexual development and maturation as well as for the maintenance of male reproductive organs and that of spermatogenesis (McLachlan et al., 1996; Roy et al., 1999). AR is expressed in cells of a wide range of tissues far beyond primary and secondary sexual organs (Lindzey et al., 1994; Quickley et al., 1995). The principal physiological androgens, testosterone (T) and its metabolite  $5\alpha$ -dihydrotestosterone (DHT), predominantly mediate their biological effects through binding to the androgen receptor. Antiandrogens are androgen antagonists that block AR transactivation.

AR belongs to the superfamily of nuclear receptors (NR) which are transcription factors that activate transcription of their target genes in response to specific ligands. NRs can be divided into three classes (Beato et al., 1996). Type I receptors include the classical steroid receptors AR, estrogen receptor  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), glucocorticoid receptor (GR), and mineralocorticoid receptor (MR). The type II nuclear receptors dimerize with the 9-cis retinoic acid receptor (RXR) and include the receptors for vitamin D<sub>3</sub> (VDR), thyroid hormone (TR), retinoid acid (RAR), and the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPAR). Orphan NRs (ONRs) are categorized in the type III class within the NR superfamily (Giguère, 1999; Mangelsdorf and Evans, 1995).

NRs consist of three principal domains: highly variable amino-terminal (N) transactivation domain (TAD), conserved DNA-binding domain (DBD) and somewhat variable carboxy-terminal (C) ligand binding-domain (LBD) (Mangelsdorf et al., 1995). The transactivation functions of NRs reside in N-terminal activation function (AF-1) and in C-terminal AF-2 (Figure 1a). The AR AF-2 is weak compared to that of other NRs. In the case of AR, AF-1 consists of two short adjacent amino acids stretches, and its activity displays promoter and cell-line specificity (Ikonen et al., 1997). To activate transcription, AR triggers the assembly of transcriptional complexes at an androgen response element (ARE) in response to androgen binding. AR action is regulated to some degree by a negative feedback to transcription of the AR gene itself, since AR mRNA levels are regulated by androgen and by other steroid hormones.



**Fig. 1**. Panel A: modular structure of nuclear receptors. The main functions of each domain are shown. The numbers depict the number of amino acids in each domain. Panel B, on the left: the N-C-terminal interaction and the conformational change of the LBD of AR induced by agonistic ligand binding, on the right: ligand binding induced dimerization of AR. Abbreviations: NTD, N-terminal domain; DBD, DNA-binding domain, LBD, ligand-binding domain; T, testosterone, AF2, activation function 2 of LBD, Zn, zinc finger.

## 1.2. Hormone-induced effects

Α

To activate transcription, the steroid receptors (SRs) have to enter the nucleus, dimerize and bind to DNA. Ligand binding triggers this chain of events. In the absence of hormone, SRs are bound by heat-shock protein (hsp)/immunophilin complexes (Pratt and Toft, 1997) that act as chaperones. Subcellular localization of unliganded receptors is variable. One critical function of the hsp heterocomplex is to facilitate folding of the LBD into a high-affinity steroid-binding conformation. Hsp90 regulates hormone binding affinity *in vivo* (Fang et al., 1996), and hsp90s are required for the acquisition of active conformation in agonist-bound AR to regulate nuclear transfer, nuclear matrix binding, and transcriptional activity (Georget et al., 2002). In the case of GR, the switch between immunophilins FKBP51 and FKBP52 in the heterocomplexes controls the subcellular localization and nuclear transport of GR (Davies et al., 2002). Chaperones p23 and hsps selectively reduce NR transactivation by disabling transcriptional regulatory complexes by dissociating receptors from DNA and coactivators from receptors (Freeman and Yamamoto 2002).

# 1.2.1. Hormone-induced conformational change

Crystal structures of RXR $\alpha$  (Bourguet et al., 1995), of RAR $\gamma$  (Renaud et al., 1995) and TR $\alpha$  (Wagner et al., 1995) LBDs show a high degree of conservation. The apo-LBDs consist almost entirely of helices arranged into three layers to form an anti-parallel  $\alpha$ -helical sandwich. LBD contains ligand-dependent activation function AF-2 (Webster et al., 1988; Danielian et al., 1992; Barrettino et al., 1994). Agonist binding induces a conformational change especially in the C-terminal AF-2, which exposes an amphipathic  $\alpha$ -helix for interaction with coactivator proteins. Many coactivators bind to a surface formed by helices 3, 4, and 12, and the repositioning of helix 12 is crucial for the interaction (Figure 2). Upon binding of an agonist, the NR LBDs adopt an active conformation which allows the presentation of a coactivator binding pocket, permitting the docking of coactivator proteins via a helical LXXLL motif (Shiau et al., 1998; Nolte et al., 1998; Heery et al., 1997).

AR appears to be one of the most selective NR, as it interacts with only a limited subset of LXXLL sequences. AR is also unique among SRs, since its N-terminal AF-1 is critical in transcriptional activation and an LBD-deficient AR is constitutively active (Jenster et al., 1991; Zhan et al., 1994; Ikonen et al., 1997). In the case of holo AR, the agonist-induced conformational change of the LBD leads to amino-carboxyterminal interaction which is a prerequisite for AR transactivation (Ikonen et al., 1997; He et al., 2002) (Figure 1b). The N/C-terminal interaction creates a coregulator binding pocket in the LBD that differs from that of GR (Sack et al., 2001). AR LBD has a C-terminal extension that is essential for hormone binding (Jenster et al., 1991; Klotzbucher et al., 1997).



**Fig. 2.** Ligand bound to the LBD of AR. On the left, LBD of AR with bound  $5\alpha$ -dihydrotestosterone. On the right, magnified view of  $5\alpha$ -dihydrotestosterone bound to the ligand binding pocket of AR LBD. (Adapted from Sack et al., 2001.)

### 1.2.2. Trafficking and nuclear localization

Most NRs are constitutively nuclear. Hormone binding induces transformation, which leads to transport of cytoplasmic receptors to the nucleus (Ylikomi et al., 1992; Jenster et al., 1993; Zhou et al., 1994; Sackey et al., 1996; Carey et al., 1996). This requires, at least in the case of GR, both the presence of hsp90 and intact cytoskeleton (Galigniana et al., 1999) (Figure 3). Within the nucleus, the receptors are further compartmentalized to subnuclear domains associating and dissociating with chromatin and the nuclear matrix (van Steesel et al., 1995; Yong et al., 1997; Tang et al., 1996; 1998). Also ER $\alpha$  that is constitutively nuclear, changes in its nuclear distribution pattern in response to ligand (Htun et al., 1999; Stenoien et al., 2000); agonists, but not antagonists, induce redistribution of ER $\alpha$  together with the coactivator SRC-1 to nuclear matrix-associated speckles (Stenoien et al., 2000).



Fig. 3. Recycling of GR. The aporeceptor resides in the cytoplasm complexed with hsp90 (heat shock protein 90) and immunophilin proteins. Upon ligand binding receptor dimerizes and translocates to the nucleus through nuclear pore complex (NPC). Agonist-occupied receptor (GR, glucocorticoid receptor) binds to recognition sites on specific promoters on target genes and triggers transcription. Receptor binds to and detaches from chromatin in a cyclic fashion. Ligand removal results in either receptor recycling or degradation. Recycling is achieved either through renewed ligand binding already inside the nucleus or after export to the cytoplasm. Ubiquitinylated (ubiquitin, Ubi) receptors are degraded in proteasomes (26S) either in the nucleus or in the cytoplasm. (Adapted from DeFranco, 2002.)

SRs shuttle between the cytoplasm and the nucleus and the balance between export and import defines their localization (Madan and DeFranco, 1993; Dauvois et al., 1993; Guichon-Mantel et al., 1994; Hachè, 1999). Nuclear localization signal (NLS) is needed for nuclear targeting of

proteins. In SRs, the DBD and the flanking hinge region contain a bipartite NLS (NL1) (Ylikomi et al., 1992) which acts constitutively. Export mechanisms are not well understood, but often nuclear export is mediated through Leu-rich sequences (Gerace et al., 1995; Corbelt and Silver, 1997). After hormone withdrawal, the export of SRs from the nucleus usually takes several hours, even though the release of hormone from receptor occurs very quickly (Hachè, 1999; Madan and DeFranco, 1993; Tyagi et al., 1998). At least GR detached from chromatin resides in a distinct subnuclear compartment, and it is still able to bind hormone (Yong et al., 1997).

# 1.2.3. DNA binding

Members of the nuclear receptor superfamily directly activate or repress target genes by binding to hormone response elements (HREs) in promoter or enhancer regions of the genes (Tsai and O'Malley, 1994; Mangelsdorf et al., 1995; McKenna et al., 1999). Recently, it has become evident that transcriptionally active NRs bind to and detach from DNA continuously in a cyclic fashion (Shang et al., 2000; 2002; Kang et al., 2002).

SRs bind as ligand-induced receptor dimers to HREs consisting in many cases of two inverted 6 bp half sites separated by three nucleotides. HREs provide specificity to receptor dimer binding (Bourguet et al., 2000), and the spacer nucleotides and the regions flanking the half sites play an important role in establishing receptor binding specificity (Nelson et al., 1999). ER has an unique HRE (ERE) whereas AR, GR, PR and MR share a common consensus response element, although in natural promoters the HREs most likely differ from the consensus sequence thereby creating receptor specificity (reviewed by Freedman, 1992).

The interaction of AR with specific AREs is required for androgen-dependent transcriptional activation, whereas DNA binding is not usually necessary for transrepression by AR (Kallio et al., 1995; Palvimo et al., 1996; Schneiker et al., 1996). In addition to palindromic ARE, also AREs composed of direct repeats exist (Zhou et al., 1997; Shoenmakers et al., 2000; Verrijdt et al., 2000). The probasin promoter harbors selectively androgen-regulated complex response elements (Rennie et al., 1993; Kasper et al., 1994; Greenberg et al., 1994; 1995). Next level of SR selectivity is provided by the highly variable N-terminal regions of SRs that are responsible for steroid-specific regulation of target genes (Adler et al., 1992). Also regions near the AR DBD are critical for the DNA-binding specificity (Kallio et al., 1994; Schoenmakers et al., 1999; 2000). The most common AREs on natural AR-regulated promoters contain the 5'-A/GAACAnnnA/TGT/GG/A/TC/T/AT-3' sequence (Claessens et al., 2001).

### 1.2.4. Nongenomic androgen action: AR-independent regulation by androgens

Androgens have been reported to induce rapid activation of protein kinase signaling cascades and modulate intracellular calcium levels (reviewed by Heinlein and Chang, 2002). These rapid effects are considered to be nongenomic, because they occur in cell types that lack a functional AR or they are thought to be mediated through AR functioning on cell surface or in the cytoplasm to induce the mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) signal cascade (Benten et al., 2002). In addition, and rogens may function through the sex hormone-binding globulin receptor and possibly a distinct G protein-coupled receptor to activate second messenger signaling mechanisms (reviewed by Heinlein and Chang, 2002). These second messenger cascades may ultimately serve to modulate the transcriptional activity of AR or other transcription factors. AR, progesterone receptor (PR) and the estrogen receptor (ER) are able to activate the MAPK through a nongenomic mechanism independent of their transcriptional activity (Migliaccio et al., 2000; Kousteni et al., 2001; Boonyaratanakornkit et al., 2001). In addition to the classical AR, androgens can also stimulate second messenger cascades through at least one plasma membrane receptor. Membrane receptor-mediated events are typically not blocked by antagonists of the classical AR, and they can be observed in cells devoid of AR (Konoplya et al., 1992; Benten et al., 1999a; 1999b). AR, PR, and ER have been found to interact with the intracellular tyrosine kinase c-Src, triggering c-Src activation (Migliaccio et al., 2000; Kousteni et al., 2001; Boonyaratanakornkit et al., 2001). In LNCaP cells, inhibition of c-Src kinase or MAPK activity prevents androgen-induced cell cycle progression (Migliaccio et al., 2000).

#### 1.3. Interactions with coregulators

Regulation of gene transcription by nuclear receptors requires the recruitment of proteins characterized as coregulators (Rosenfeld and Glass, 2001). Coregulators modulate the transcriptional activity of nuclear receptors; coactivators enhance and corepressors repress nuclear receptor-dependent transcription. Coregulatory complexes provide means to regulate gene expression in a cell- and promoter-specific fashion. These coregulatory components may, in turn, be targets of diverse intracellular signaling pathways. Coactivators themselves may also function to facilitate ligand binding, promote receptor nuclear translocation or mediate signal transduction.

A diverse group of proteins have emerged as potential NR coactivators. Coregulators function primarily to facilitate DNA occupancy, chromatin remodeling, or recruitment of general transcription factors associated with the RNA polymerase II holocomplex (Figure 4). These coactivators are often components of large multiprotein complexes. Many of these factors are capable of potenting nuclear receptor activity in transient cotransfection assays. These factors act in a sequential and/or combinatorial manner to reorganize chromatin templates and to modify and recruit basal transcription factors and RNA polymerase II (Wu et al., 1997; Wade et al., 1999).

Ligand-dependent recruitment of coactivators is most often dependent on NR AF-2 (Bourguet et al., 2000), although some of coactivators interact with multiple sites on the receptor. For example, steroid receptor coactivator-1 (SRC-1) and glucocorticoid receptor-interacting protein-1 (GRIP-1) may interact with both the AF-1 and AF-2 of PR and ER (McInernet et al., 1996; Webb et al., 1998; Onate et al., 1998). AR is again an exception, in that it is primarily dependent on AF-1 in its interactions with coactivators.



**Fig. 4.** Coactivator and corepressor complexes modulate the activity of the nuclear receptors (NR). Chromatin is remodeled by ATP-dependent complexes. For transcriptional activation, histones are acetylated by several histone acetylase (HAT)-activity containing factors, including CBP/p300 (p300/CREB binding protein) and PCAF (p300/CREB binding protein (CBP)-associated factor), P/CIP (p300/CBP-interacting protein) and p160 (NR coregulator protein family), are necessary coactivators. NR interaction with basic transcription machinery is mediated by the TRAP/DRIP complex. Transcriptional repression is achieved by interaction of apo-receptors or antagonist-occupied receptors with repressors SMRT (silencing mediator for RAR and TR) or NCoR (nuclear receptor corepressor) thereby recruiting histone deacetylase (HDAC) complexes. B, F, E and H depict TFIIB, TFIIF, TFIIE and TFIIH. HRE (hormone response element ) on target promoter. (Adapted from Rosenfeld and Glass, 2001.)

# 1.3.1. ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complexes and the TRAP-DRIP-ARC complex

Transcription by nuclear receptors is thought to be a multistep process wherein the agonistloaded receptor binds to the target DNA recognition sequence, and coactivators assist in establishing or maintaining an open chromatin structure either through direct modification of nucleosomes or by recruiting chromatin modifying complexes (Jenster et al., 1997; Wong et al., 1997) (Figure 4). Critical aspect of gene activation involves nucleosomal remodeling (reviewed by Wu et al., 1997; Wade et al., 1999; Struhl et al., 1999). Two general classes of chromatin remodeling factors appear to play important roles in transcriptional activation by nuclear receptors. These are ATP-dependent nucleosome remodeling complexes and factors that contain histone acetyltransferase (HAT) activity. The yeast SWI/SNF complex facilitates the binding of sequence-specific transcription factors to nucleosomal DNA by causing local changes in chromatin structure in an ATP-dependent manner. Components of the SWI/SNF complex have been shown to interact with ER and GR, and mutations in the SWI/SNF genes in yeast prevent transcriptional activation by GR (Ichinose et al., 1997). A novel ATPase, ARIP4, that belongs to the SNF2-like family of proteins, interacts with AR and modulates androgen-dependent transcription (Rouleau et al., 2002). Transfection of ATPase-defective alleles of either Brg1 or hBrm into mammalian cell lines leads to a significant decrease in the ability of several nuclear receptors to activate transcription (Pazin and Kadonaga, 1997a; Wu et al., 1997; Wade et al., 1999; Struhl et al., 1999).

The thyroid hormone receptor associated protein-vitamin D interacting protein-ARC (TRAP-DRIP-ARC) complex is recruited to nuclear receptors in a ligand-dependent manner via a 220kDa component referred to as PBP/TRAP220/DRIP205 (Fondell et al, 1999 Rachez et al., 1998; Naar et al., 1999). The TRAP-DRIP-ARC complex consists of more than a dozen polypeptides and mediates interactions of NRs with RNA polymerase II complexes.

## 1.3. 2. Acetyltransferases

Rates of gene transcription correlate roughly with the degree of histone acetylation, with hyperacetylated regions of the genome appearing to be more actively transcribed than hypoacetylated regions (reviewed by Pazin and Kadonaga, 1997b). The recruitment of a protein complex with HAT activity to a promoter may play a critical role in overcoming repressive effects of chromatin structure on transcription (Wade at al., 1999; Struhl et al., 1999; Pazin and Kadonaga, 1997a). Regulated activation events might involve the exchange of complexes containing histone deacetylase functions with those containing HAT activity. It appears that in most cases the acetyltransferases are not directly recruited to nuclear receptors but they associate with other coactivators that exhibit higher affinity for the liganded receptor. The acetyltransferase functions of factors such as CREB-binding protein (CBP/p300) are directly required for enhanced transcription on chromatin templates (Kraus et al., 1999).

Acetylation facilitates binding of transcription factors to specific target DNA sequences by destabilizing nucleosomes bound to the promoter region of a target gene (Kouzarides et al., 2000; Ogryzko et al., 1996). Furthermore, coregulators may directly acetylate nonhistone proteins, including transcription factors (reviewed by Tatham et al., 2001 and Wang et al., 2001). Direct

coactivator-mediated acetylation of numerous transcription factors has emerged as a major determinant in regulating transcriptional activity, akin to the role of phosphorylation in signal transduction cascades. The finding that several transcription factors, such as p53 (Gu et al., 1997; Juan et al., 2000) and MyoD (Mal et al., 2001), are targets for direct acetylation and deacetylation, imply that these events play an active role in the regulation of transcription factors heavily influences gene expression profiles.

# 1.3.3. SRC/p160 coactivators

Several insights into the mechanisms by which coactivator complexes are recruited to nuclear receptors in a ligand-dependent manner have been provided by the identification of the p160 family of nuclear receptor coactivator (reviewed by McKenna et al., 1999) (Table 1). The p160 coactivators exhibit a common domain structure; the central conserved domain mediates ligand-dependent interactions with the nuclear receptor AF-2, whereas the conserved C-terminal transcriptional activation domain mediates interactions with either CBP/p300 or protein-arginine methyltransferase 1, CARM1 (Chen at al., 1999; Koh et al., 2001) (Figure 5). The p160 family members function as coactivators, at least in part, by serving as adapter molecules that recruit CBP and/or p300 complexes to promoter-bound nuclear receptors in a ligand-dependent manner (Torchia et al., 1997; Kurokawa et al., 1998). At least GRIP1 can associate with CARM1, which potentiates ligand-dependent transcription by several nuclear receptors (Chen et al., 1999).

Table 1. The three steroid receptor coactivator SRC/p160 family members. Abbreviations: SRC-1, steroid receptorcoactivator-1, NCoA1, mouse homolog of SRC-1; TIF2, transcription intermediary factor 2; GRIP1, mouse homolog of TIF2 glucocorticoid receptor-interacting protein-1; p/CIP, p300/CBP cointegrator-associated protein; ACTR, activator of thyroid hormone receptor; RAC, receptor-associated coactivator; AIB1, amplified in breast cancer; TRAM-1 thyroid hormonereceptor activator molecule 1.

Coactivator	Species	Reference
SRC-1	human	Onate et al., 1995
NCoA-1	mouse	Kamei et al., 1996
TIF2	human	Voegel et al., 1996
GRIP1	mouse	Hong et al., 1996
NCoA-2	mouse	Torchia et al., 1997
p/CIP	mouse	Torchia et al., 1997
ACTR	human	Chen et al., 1997
AIB1	human	Anzic et al., 1997
RAC3	human	Li et al., 1997
TRAM-1	human	Takeshita et al., 1997

The p160 coactivator LXXLL motif has been found to be necessary and sufficient for liganddependent interactions with the nuclear receptor LBD (Torchia et al., 1997; Heery et al., 1997; Nolte et al., 1998; Feng et al., 1998; Darimont et al., 1998; Shiau et al., 1998). There are multiple LXXLL motifs within a single coactivator. Co-operative interactions with nuclear receptor dimers or heterodimers and additional residues contribute to binding specificity (McInerney et al., 1998; Heery et al., 2001). Furthermore, these contacts are sensitive to conformational changes induced by structurally distinct ligands. Corepressor-binding site partly overlaps with the coactivator binding site in nuclear receptors (Xu et al., 2002). Binding of the corepressor motif is reinforced by antagonist binding that blocks the AF-2 helix from adopting the active position. According one model, binding of corepressors to nuclear receptors occurs in the unliganded state and can be stabilized by antagonists, but this concept has been challenged lately (Dotzlaw al., 2002).



**Fig. 5.** Schematic structure of a p160 coactivator. NID; nuclear receptor interaction domain; AD1 and AD2; activation domains 1 and 2. The principal functions for different domains are shown. K239, K731, K788 and K1452 indicate the sumoylated lysine residues of GRIP1. (Adapted from Ma et al., 1999.)

AR is unique among the SRs, since its N-terminal AF-1 is critical in transcriptional activation, and the LBD-deficient AR is constitutively active (Jenster et al., 1991; Zhan et al., 1994). The primary site for interaction with coactivator molecules in AR is the N-terminal domain (NTD). The NTD is also the region of AR with the least evolutionary conservation. While SRC-1 and TIF-2 interact with the AR AF-2, this interaction is not essential for coactivation (He et al., 1999; Bevan et al., 1999), instead, SRC-1 and TIF-2 primarily interact with the AR N terminus and possibly the DBD. Contrary to other nuclear receptors, AR-SRC1/TIF2 interactions are independent of LXXLL motifs (He et al., 1999; Bevan et al., 1999). AR N-terminal WXXLF sequence competes with LXXLL containing coactivators for binding to AF-2 (He et al., 2000: 2001; 2002). SRC-1 and TIF-2 do not stabilize the N/C-terminal interaction of AR (He et al., 1999). Instead, this stabilization may be mediated by CBP (Ikonen et al., 1997). In any event, AR

N/C-terminal interaction creates a coregulator binding pocket in the LBD that differs from other SRs (Sack et al., 2001).

Mice lacking any of the p160 factors are viable, and only subtle defects are shown for specific receptor functions (Xu et al., 1998; Qi et al., 1999; Xu et al., 2000; Wang et al., 2000). Targeted disruption of SRC-1 in mice does not cause a significant androgen-insensitive phenotype (Xu et al., 1998), suggesting that other SRC coactivators are able to compensate for the loss of SRC-1. TIF-2 mRNA level is indeed increased in the testis of SRC-1 knockout mice (Xu et al., 1998). One GR mutation in familiar glucocorticoid resistance affecting cofactor interactions is known to result in a disease; mutated GR causes SRC-1 to sequester in coarse nuclear speckles and fails to interact with GRIP1 properly (Vottero et al., 2002).

# 1.3.4. Nuclear receptor- and promoter-specific coregulators

In addition to coactivators that are shared by many NRs, a number of factors have been isolated that can act in a receptor- or promoter-specific fashion. The latter coregulator proteins potentially add important enzymatic activities or protein-protein interactions and act synergistically or antagonistically with other complexes. More than 30 additional putative coactivators have been identified, including proteins with protease activity and an RNA molecule that appears to function as a coactivator (reviewed by McKenna et al., 1999). Different protein complexes can act either sequentially, combinatorially, or in parallel (McNally et al., 2000; Shang et al., 2000). These actions may contribute to receptor stability in the presence of an agonist or influence subcellular distribution of receptor. For AR, this category includes coregulators that stabilize the ligand-bound receptor, such as ARA70 (Yeh et al., 1996; 1997; Zhou et al., 2002) and coregulators such as filamin that facilitate the translocation of the ligand-bound receptor to the nucleus (Ozanne et al., 2000).

Because a growing number of SR coactivators and corepressors appear to function widely across the SR family with conserved AF-2 regions, it is unlikely that these factors alone determine specificity of receptor transcriptional regulation. Especially in the case of heavily AF-1dependent AR, the potential existence of multiplicity of AR-specific AF-1-interacting coactivator proteins suggests that receptor- and tissue-specific coactivators are essential for selectivity and fine tuning in AR-dependent transcriptional regulation. Several AR-specific or selective coactivators have been reported: ARA70, ARA55, and TIP60 (Yeh et al., 1996; Alen et al., 1999; Brady et al., 1999) and the AR AF-1 is often the binding target. ARA24, ARN-27, ARA160, ART-27, BRCA1, SRA, cyclin E and ANT-1 all bind to AR AF1 (Yamamoto et al., 2000; Markus et al., 2002; reviewed by Heinlein and Chang, 2002). ANT-1, a U5 small ribonucleoprotein particle-binding protein, enhances the ligand-independent autonomous transactivation function AF-1 of AR, and ANT-1 may recruit AR into the transcription-splicingcoupling machinery (Zhao et al., 2002). The FXXLF motif in the AR N terminus is necessary for the N/C-terminal interaction of AR (He et al., 2000). This motif is also present in several AR coregulators, including ARA70, ARA55, ARA54, and FHL2.

A component of the hsp90 chaperone heterocomplex, BAG-1L, enhances transcriptional activity of AR in the presence of androgen, presumably by promoting the appropriate folding of AR (Froesch et al., 1998; Zhou et al., 2000). The AR coactivator ARA70 may play a role in AR ligand binding (Zhou et al., 2002). In addition to enhancing AR transactivation in response to normally weak agonists, ARA70 has also been postulated to enable the AR antagonists hydroxyflutamide and casodex to behave as AR agonists (Yeh et al., 1997; 1999; Miyamoto et al., 1998). Also ARA55 enhances transcriptional activity of AR in the presence of testosterone, estrogen and hydroxyflutamide (Fujimoto et al., 1999), suggesting that the specificity of sex hormones can be modulated by selective AR coactivators.

Interestingly, some of cytoskeletal acting-linking proteins interact with AR.  $\beta$ -Catenin plays an important role in cell-cell adhesion by linking the actin cytoskeleton to adherens junctions formed by cadherin and  $\beta$ -catenin.  $\beta$ -Catenin has also been shown to function as a transcriptional coactivator of AR in prostate cancer cells (Trucia et al., 2000). Agonist-, but not antagonist-, occupied AR shuttles  $\beta$ -catenin to the nucleus and nuclear interaction of AR with  $\beta$ -catenin may modulate transcriptional activity, since AR and  $\beta$ -catenin antagonize each other's effects on transcription (Pawlowski et al., 2002). In another study,  $\beta$ -catenin augmented ligand-dependent activity of AR in prostate cancer cells, and it was suggested to be involved in prostate tumorigenesis (Yang et al., 2002). In LNCaP cells,  $\beta$ -catenin enhanced AR-dependent reporter activity and sensitized AR to weak AR agonists, including androstenedione, dehydroepiandrosterone, and 17-estradiol (Trucia et al., 2000). CARM1 binds to  $\beta$ -catenin and can coactivate AR in synergistic fashion with  $\beta$ -catenin and p300 (Koh et al., 2002).

FHL2 selectively increases transcriptional activity of AR in an agonist- and AF-2-dependent manner (Müller et al., 2000). FHL2 colocalizes with AR in prostate epithelial cells. FHL2 is suggested to act as a tissue- and receptor-specific coactivator of AR. The LIM domain of FHL2 is a cysteine-rich motif that coordinately binds two zinc atoms and mediates protein-protein interactions (Bach et al., 2000). Stimulation of Rho signaling pathway appears to induce translocation of FLH2 to the nucleus and transcriptional activation of FLH2 and AR target genes (Müller et al., 2002). Prostate tumors that overexpress RhoGTPases display altered FHL2 localization concomitant with tumor dedifferentiation (Müller et al., 2002).

Nuclear translocation of a subset of nuclear receptors is mediated partly by a cytoskeletonassociated network. While disruption of microtubules or actin-containing microfilaments does not influence the ability of PR to translocate to the nucleus (Perrot-Applanat et al., 1992), disruption of the cytoskeleton blocks okadaic acid inhibition of GR nuclear localization in response to dexamethasone (Caligniana et al., 1999). Recently, the f-actin cross-linking protein filamin has been shown to interact with the AR hinge domain and to be essential for AR nucleocytoplasmic trafficking (Ozanne et al., 2000). Filamin may be acting as a mediator between receptor and the molecular chaperone hsp90, controlling the release of activated receptor after ligand binding. After the release of hsp90 from AR, filamin may act as a molecular chaperone, maintaining the active hAR in a stable conformation (Ozanne et al., 2000).

SNURF (RNF4) is a 21-kDa AR coactivator protein that contains a RING finger motif, and it is also expressed in prostate epithelial cells (Moilanen et al., 1998). SNURF interacts with several proteins and DNA (Häkli et al., 2001). SNURF modulates transcriptional activities of AR and Sp1 via different domains, and it may act as a functional link between steroid- and Sp1-regulated transcription (Poukka et al., 2000). The POZ-AT hook-zinc finger protein (PATZ), in turn, is a SNURF-interacting protein that can attenuate SNURF/RNF4-mediated enhancement of AR transcription (Pero et al., 2002).

#### 1.3.5. Nuclear receptor corepressors

Several members of the nuclear receptor family appear to exert critical physiological roles by actively repressing transcription. According to the classical view, NRs other than SRs, including thyroid hormone receptor isoforms, retinoic acid receptor isoforms, and vitamin D receptor, bind DNA and function as transcriptional repressors in the absence of ligand (Tsai and O'Malley, 1997). This repression is mediated in part by two related corepressor proteins, nuclear receptor corepressor (NCoR) and silencing mediator for RAR and TR (SMRT). NCoR and SMRT harbor several repressor domains and they are components of several distinct corepressor complexes (Figure 4). NCoR-null mice die in midgestation (Jepsen et al., 2000). Two sequences in the Cterminal regions of NCoR and SMRT function co-operatively to mediate interactions with DNAbound thyroid hormone receptor/RXR heterodimers (Hu et al., 1999; Perissi et al., 1999; Nagy et al., 1997). The N-terminal repression domain of corepressors interacts with histone deacetylase (HDAC) complexes (Nagy et al., 1997). HDACs remove acetyl groups from lysine residues of histone tails, resulting in a more compact chromatin structure and decreasing the accessibility of chromatin for transcription factors, as exemplified by the ability of HDAC fused to Gal4-DNAbinding motif protein to repress transcription by 60% on chromatin templates but not on naked DNA (Huang and Kadonaga, 2001). Also cellular localization of target proteins and HDAC proteins themselves is an important regulatory mechanism (McKinsley et al., 2000a; b).

The NR corepressors NCoR and SMRT interact with NRs through a binding site that overlaps with the SRC-binding site in the LBD. The ligand-induced movement of helix 12 in the LBD of NRs that generates the SRC-binding site concomitantly occludes the NCoR- and SMRT-binding site, thereby acting as a corepressor-coactivator switch (Chen and Evans, 1995; Ordentlich et al.,

1999; Park et al., 1999). Lately, it has become clear that corepressors also regulate liganded SRs. Both NCoR and SMRT interact with ER when bound to the mixed agonist tamoxifen, an ER ligand that acts as an agonist or antagonist in a tissue-specific manner, and overexpression of either corepressor abolishes agonist activity of tamoxifen (Jackson et al., 1997). NCoR also appears to interact directly with AR and represses its dihydrotestosterone-stimulated activity (Cheng et al., 2002). Agonist-bound AR has been suggested to readily flip between coactivator and corepressor binding conformations. The relative concentration of NCoR and other corepressors vs. that of coactivators may be more important for the regulation of AR function than the function of other SRs, since androgen levels do not fluctuate markedly in adult males. At least two corepressors of androgen-bound AR have been identified to date, cyclin D and calreticulin. Cyclin D1 reduces AR transcription in the presence of the synthetic androgen R1881 (Knudsen et al., 1999). Calreticulin, a calcium binding chaperone protein, may inhibit AR-dependent transcription in response to R1881 and prevent AR binding to its response element (Dedhar et al., 1994).

Coregulators are organized *in vivo* into complexes (Fondell et al., 1996; McKenna et al., 1998; Rachez et al., 1998) many of which share subunits (reviewed in Rosenfeld and Glass, 2001), suggesting that these biochemical complexes trade and switch subunits contributing to cyclical assembly of coregulator complexes (Freeman and Yamamoto, 2001; Shang et al., 2000). Coregulators may play an important role in interpreting the tissue specificity of many NR ligands and selective receptor modulators, such as tamoxifen and raloxifene for ER (Smith et al., 1997; Graham et al., 2000).

Existence of promoter-specific coregulator requirements (Korzus et al., 1998; Puigserver et al., 1998) and promoter-specific usage of coregulatory factors leads to complicated nature of transcriptional regulation: contrary to expectations, the expression of only eight genes of 340 studied responded to histone deacetylase inhibitor treatment in a differential display analysis (Van Lint et al., 1996). More recently, promoter identity has been shown to effect functional inversion among coregulators, such that corepressors can become coactivators (Jepsen et al., 2000) and vice versa (Xu et al., 2002). In addition, variations in ligand-specified recruitment of coactivators (Katzenellenbogen et al., 2001) and/or dissociation of corepressors may be a supplementary source of signaling flexibility at NR-regulated promoters. To further complicate the picture, corepressors may be capable of binding to liganded receptor to sensitize the transcriptional response to ligand (Montano et al., 1999).

# 1.3.6. Coactivators and corepressors as targets of signal transduction pathways

Coactivators and corepressors are themselves targets of multiple signal transduction pathways. Regulation of coactivator and corepressor function potentially provides means for integration of responses to specific signals across families of sequence-specific transcription factors. For example, the histone acetyltransferase activity of CBP has been suggested to be regulated by cyclin-dependent kinases, which presumably alter its coactivator activities during the cell cycle (Ait-Si-Ali et al., 1998). The p160 nuclear coactivators can be phosphorylated in response to several signaling events (Wang et al., 2000). Acetylation of p160 coactivators may facilitate transcriptional repression by dissociating coactivators from DNA-bound receptors (Chen et al., 1999). Likewise, corepressors are apparent targets of signal transduction pathways; activation of MAP kinase cascades is linked to redistribution of SMRT from a predominantly nuclear location to a predominantly perinuclear or cytoplasmic compartment (Hong et al., 2000). ER phosphorylation resulting from MAPK activation leads to detachment of NCoR from antagonist tamoxifen-occupied ER (Lavinsky et al., 1998).

## 1.4. Posttranslational modifications of AR

### 1.4.1. Phosphorylation

Posttranslational modifications have emerged as versatile and quick switches in the regulation of NRs. Transcriptional activity of AR has been found to be influenced by growth factors and cytokines through stimulation of multiple signal transduction cascades (reviewed by Russell et al., 1998: Djakiew, 2000). Insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1), epidermal growth factor (EGF) and keratinocyte growth factor (KGF) were able to stimulate AR-dependent reporter gene expression (Culig et al., 1995). Protein kinase A (PKA) activator was shown to activate AR in the absence of androgen (Nazareth and Weigel, 1996). This activation can be blocked by the AR antagonists casodex and flutamide, indicating that the activation effect was dependent on AR. Furthermore, treatment of LNCaP cells with protein kinase A (PKA) activators resulted in a dose- and time-dependent increase in prostate specific antigen (PSA) mRNA levels (Sadar et al., 1999). Moreover, the AR antagonist casodex blocked the PKA-dependent increase in PSA mRNA.

Kinase cascades may regulate AR function by activating the receptor in the absence of ligand or sensitizing it to reduced levels of ligand. EGF, insulin-like growth factor 1, and PKA agonist increased stimulation of the AR and sensitization of the AR to low levels of androgen (Ikonen et al., 1994; Reinikainen et al., 1996). Direct phosphorylation of AR has been shown to influence its ability to interact with coregulators. There are seven phosphorylation sites in AR (Gioeli et al., 2002). AR is postulated to be a target of the kinase Akt, one of the kinases of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PIK3) signal transduction pathway. MAPK and Akt phosphorylate AR serines 213 and 791 (Yeh et al., 1999; Lin et al., 2001; Wen et al., 2000). Phosphorylation of AR by Akt results in a decrease in the transcriptional activity of AR, and it is associated with a decrease in the ability of AR to interact with ARA70 (Lin et al., 2001). In contrast, stimulation of

MAPK by overexpression of ErB2/Her2/Neu proto-oncogene, a member of the epidermal growth factor family, is postulated to enhance AR-dependent transcription through phosphorylation of AR (Yeh et al., 1999).

Forskolin, EGF, and phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate differentially regulate the phosphorylation state of endogenous AR in LNCaP prostate cancer cells (Gioeli et al., 2002). At least phosphorylation of GR appears to be cell cycle-regulated (Hu et al., 1994; Hsu et al., 1995). Additionally, the phosphorylation status of GR plays a prominent role in the receptor turnover (Webster et al., 1997). This appears to apply to AR as well. Akt and Mdm2, an ubiquitin ligase, may form a complex with AR and promote phosphorylation-dependent AR ubiquitinylation, which results in AR degradation by the 26S proteasome (Lin et al., 2002).

The steroid receptor coactivator (SRC) family of transcriptional coactivators are targets of MAPK and phosphorylation of SRCs by MAPK results in an increased ability of these coactivators to recruit additional coactivator complexes to the DNA-bound receptor (Font de Mora et al., 2000; Lopez et al., 2001; Rowan et al., 2000). Interleukin-6 enhances both ligand-dependent and -independent transactivation by AR to a similar extent by a mechanism that appears to be dependent MAPK and phosphorylation of SRC-1 (Ueda et al., 2002).

# 1.4.2. Acetylation

Recently, also AR has been found to be a substrate for p300- and PCAF-mediated acetyltransferase activity (Fu et al., 2002). Acetylation of three lysine residues in the KLKK sequences flanking the DBD increases the transcriptional activity of AR, implicating direct acetylation as a mechanism for regulating AR activity. AR activity is repressed at G1/S transition in a histone deacetylase-dependent fashion (Martinez and Danielsen, 2002). Tip60 (Tatinteracting protein, 60 kDa) is an AR coactivator protein that also acetylates the receptor (Gaughan et al., 2002). AR, Tip60, and HDAC1 form a trimeric complex on PSA promoter as judged by chromatin immunoprecipitation assays (Gaughan et al., 2002). Thus, both an acetylase and a deacetylase appear to concomitantly occupy the promoter.

# 1.4.3. Ubiquitinylation

In the ubiquitinylation, one or several 76-amino acid ubiquitin proteins are covalently attached to the lysines of target proteins (reviewed by Weissman, 2001). Three types of enzymes participate in ubiquitinylation. E1 ubiquitin-activating enzyme forms a thioester bond with ubiquitin and transfers it to E2 ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme. E3 ubiquitin ligase transfers ubiquitin to the target protein. Both the ubiquitinylating enzymes and the formed ubiquitin conjugates determine

specificity in ubiquitinylation (Weissman, 2001). Ubiquitin-mediated degradation of regulatory proteins is critical to several cellular processes, such as cell-cycle progression, signal transduction, transcriptional regulation, steroid receptor down-regulation and endocytosis (Hershko and Chechanoor, 1998; Hochstrasser, 2002). Ubiquitinylation can act as a signal for protein trafficking, activation of transcription factors and kinases and other non-proteolytic processes (Hicke et al., 2001; Pickart, 2001). Targeting for proteasomal degradation by 26S proteasome is the best characterized function mediated by polyubiquitinylation (Coux et al., 1996; Baumeister et al., 1998). Interestingly, an ATPase subunit of the 26S proteasome complex SUG1/TRIP1 associates with NRs and modulates their function (von Baur et al., 1996). Monoubiquitinylation has been shown to act as a signal for regulation of protein trafficking (Hicke, 2001).

The ubiquitin proteasome pathway is responsible for selective degradation of several transcription factors, including nuclear receptors, often in a ligand-dependent manner (Lonard et al., 2000) (Figure 3). ER $\alpha$  (Lonard et al., 2000) and PR (Lange et al., 2000) are degradated in a hormone-dependent fashion, but VDR (Nomura et al., 1999) and AR (Yeap et al., 1999) are stabilized by the cognate ligand. In the case of ER and PR, ligand-dependent proteasomal degradation has been linked to increased transcriptional activity (Lonard et al., 2000). Proteasome pathway regulates GR turnover and proteasome inhibition increases GR-mediated transactivation (Wallace and Cidlowski, 2001; Deroo et al., 2002). Blocking of GR turnover by proteasome inhibition also reduces the mobility of GR in the nucleus and increases GR attachment to the nuclear matrix (Deroo et al., 2002). Also in the case of ER, proteasomal inhibition traps ER $\alpha$  to the nuclear matrix (Stenoien et al., 2001). Coactivators that are targets for ubiquitin-proteasome degradation include GRIP1 (Bauman et al., 2001), CBP/p300, SRC-1 and PIC/RAC. The level of NCoR is also regulated by ubiquitin proteasome degradation (Zhang et al., 1998).

Degradation and transcriptional activation function of SRs are often interrelated. The activation domains AF-1 and AF-2 cooperate in the retinoid acid-induced RAR $\gamma$ 2 degradation (Gianni et al., 2002). The AF-1 domain signals degradation through a marked increase in its phosphorylation that is secondary to a RA-induced activation of p38MAPK (Gianni et al., 2002). The RA-liganded AF-2 domain acts through the recruitment of the proteasomal SUG-1 subunit (Gianni et al., 2002). Thus, degradation is needed for transcriptional activation by RAR $\gamma$ 2 (Gianni et al., 2002). SUG-1 may displace coactivators through its ATP-dependent chaperone activity (Hochstrasser, 1995). This exchange may funnel RAR $\gamma$ 2 into the proteasomal activity has been also implicated to be required for the transcriptional activity of AR (Chang et al., 2002; Kang et al., 2002).

## 1.4.4. Sumoylation and PIAS protein family

Small ubiquitin-related modifier proteins, SUMO-1 and its family members SUMO-2 and SUMO-3, are 10-11 kDa proteins with homology to ubiquitin (Melchior et al., 2000; Muller et al., 2001). SUMOs can be conjugated to a large number of cellular proteins at specific lysine residues embedded in the consensus sequence  $\psi$ KxE (Melchior, 2000; Yeh et al., 2000).

The conjugation involves an enzymatic cascade analogous to ubiquitinylation and the modification can be reverted by isopeptidases (Figure 6). Heterodimeric E1 enzyme (Sua1/Uba2) and E2 enzyme (Ubc9) have been characterized (Johnson et al., 1997; Okuma et al., 1999; Desterro et al., 1999; Gong et al., 2000; Johnson et al., 1997; Schwarz et al., 1998). Recently, two types of E3 ligases, enzymes that conjugate SUMO to substrates, have been discovered: the PIAS protein family and the nucleoporin RanB2/Nup358 (Takahashi et al., 2001; Kahyo et al., 2001; Johnson et al., 2001; Kotaja et al., 2002). Vertebrates have a large family of Ulp2-related isopeptidases.



**Fig. 6.** Sumoylation and desumoylation cycle. E1, E2 and E3-like enzymes are involved in sumoylation of target proteins and SUSPs catalyze desumoylation and precursor processing. SUSPs are desumolating enzymes; E1s are SUMO-activating enzymes; E2s SUMO-conjugating enzymes, and E3s SUMO-protein ligases. (Adapted from Kim et al., 2002.)

Sumoylation appears to have multiple functions, including protein targeting, stabilization, and transcriptional regulation (Pichler and Melchior, 2002). Sumoylation of specific targets can be constitutive, cell-cycle regulated and induced by stress or DNA damage (Pilcher and Melchior, 2002). The RanGTPase-activating protein, RanGAP1, associates with the nucleoporin RanBP2 in a sumoylation-dependent fashion (Matunis 1996; Mahajan et al., 1997; Pichler et al., 2002), and sumoylation of RanGAP1 results in movement of the protein from the cytoplasm to the nuclear

pore complex (Saitoh et al., 1998; Mahajan et al., 1998; Matunis et al., 1998). Ulp-1 SUMO isopeptidase is tethered to the nuclear pores by interaction with karyopherins which are associated with nucleoporins. This location could allow Ulp-1 to remove SUMO-1 from sumoylated cargo proteins during their passage through the NPC in yeast (Panse et al., 2003). In the case of PML (promyelocytic leukemia) proteins, sumoylation regulates PML subnuclear localization to structures termed PML nuclear bodies (ND10s) (Sternsdorf et al., 1997; Müller et al., 1998; Kamitani et al., 1998; Duprez et al., 1999). Sumoylation appears to play a key role in the formation of subnuclear structures, at least speckles of transcription factors HIPK2 and TEL2 (Fogal et al., 2000; Jackson, 2001; Hofman et al., 2002).

One third of currently known sumoylation substrates are transcription factors, but depending on the factor, the effects of SUMO-1 attachment are diverse. Sumoylation of p53 has been proposed to regulate the transcriptional activity of p53 (Rodriguez et al., 1999; Gostissa et al., 1999; Muller et al., 2000). However, contradictory results exist for effects of sumoylation on p53 transcriptional activity (reviewed by Kim et al., 2002). Transcriptional activity of c-Jun is negatively regulated by sumoylation (Müller et al., 2000). Heat shock transcription factors 1 and 2 (HSF1 and HSF2) are sumoylated, and their activity may be regulated by sumoylation (reviewed by Kim et al., 2002). Sumoylation represses Sp3 transcriptional activation and regulates subnuclear localization of the Sp3 protein (Ross et al., 2002).

Sumoylation may antagonize ubiquitin-mediated protein degradation. Sumoylation of  $I\kappa B\alpha$  leads to stabilization of the NF- $\kappa$ B-I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  complex thereby preventing NF- $\kappa$ B-dependent transcription (Desterro et al, 1998). Even though sumoylation has been shown to induce global stabilization of I $\kappa$ B, the cellular fraction of SUMO-1 modified I $\kappa$ B is still barely detectable (Desterro et al., 1998).

AR has been shown to be modified by SUMO-1 in intact cells (Poukka et al., 2000). Mutation of the sumoylation lysine residues 386 and 520 blocks the sumoylation and increases the transactivation ability of AR, suggesting that SUMO modification attenuates AR activity (Poukka et al., 2000; Nishida and Yasuda, 2002). In addition to AR, the activity of other steroid receptors is regulated by sumoylation. GR is sumoylated (Tian et al., 2002). PR autoinhibition and transrepression, exerted by PR-A on PR-B, involve sumoylation (Abdel-Hafiz et al., 2002). Sumoylation of a nuclear receptor coregulator, SRC-1, increases interaction of PR and SRC-1 (Chaucherean et al., 2003). GRIP1 sumoylation is needed for its interaction with AR (Kotaja et al., 2002). Among the sumoylated proteins involved in SR-mediated gene regulation are also histone deacetylases. For HDAC4, sumoylation and nuclear import seem to be coupled (Kirsch et al., 2002).

SUMO modification is reversible, and SUMO-1 proteases are involved in regulation of transcription. SuPr-1 is a protease that can induce c-Jun-dependent transcription (Best et al.,

2002) and alleviate SUMO modification-dependent repression of Sp3 (Ross et al., 2002). Most likely SuPr-1 enhances transcription indirectly by altering the properties and/or localization of other coactivators and/or repressors. PML concentrates coactivators and other factors to the ND10s in a SUMO-modification dependent manner, and the action of SuPr-1 may result in their release (Best et al., 2002). One possible function for SUMO-1 proteases, such as SuPr-1, could be the disruption of the nuclear ND10 structure during the cell cycle.

PIAS1 (protein inhibitor of activated STAT1) and PIAS3 were originally discovered as transcriptional coregulators of the JAK-STAT pathway (Liu et al., 1998; Chung et al., 1997). The human PIAS family consists of five homologous proteins: PIAS1, PIAS3, PIASxα, PIASxβ, PIASy. The RING finger-like domain of each PIAS protein is necessary for the SUMO E3 ligase activity (Kahyo et al. 2001; Takahashi et al., 2001; Hochstrasser et al., 2001; Kotaja et al., 2002). PIAS proteins have been shown to interact with AR (Tan et al., 2002; Kotaja et al., 2002). Rat ARIP3 (androgen receptor interacting protein 3) (Moilanen et al., 1999) is an ortholog of human PIASxα. PIAS1 and PIASxα function as SUMO E3 ligases toward AR and modulate AR-dependent transcription (Kotaja et al., 2000; Nishida and Yasuda, 2002). PIAS1 and ARIP3/PIASxα are highly expressed in the testis including cell types that express AR (Tan et al., 2000; Moilanen et al., 1999). Interestingly, the coregulatory effects of PIAS proteins are influenced by cell type and the gene enhancer/promoter in transient cotransfection assays (Kotaja et al., 2000).

# 2. ANDROGEN ANTAGONISTS

## 2.1. Effects of antiandrogens on transactivation

Androgen antagonists have been divided into two major classes; pure and mixed antiandrogens (Figure 7). Hydroxyflutamide (OH-Flu) and casodex (bicalutamide, BCA) are pure antiandrogens that exhibit solely antagonist activity, whereas cyproterone acetate (CPA) is a partial agonist that induces transcriptional activity at high concentrations (Terouanne et al., 2000; Kemppainen et al., 1992; 1999).

One difference between the pure antiandrogens hydroxyflutamide and casodex has been previously detected in their ability to stabilize AR protein, since only casodex has been reported to induce quick turnover of AR protein (Waller et al., 2000). Several of the steps in the activation of AR are interfered by antiandrogens. Induction of AR phosphorylation has been used as proof of agonistic activity of hydroxyflutamide and antagonistic nature of non-AR-phosphorylating casodex (Wang et al., 1999).

Occupation of AR with an antagonist may interfere with the first step in the AR activation chain: AR-chaperone protein interaction. Hsp90s are required for the acquisition of the active conformation in the agonist-bound AR, and they regulate nuclear transfer, nuclear matrix binding, and transcriptional activity of AR. Pure antiandrogens may freeze AR into an inactive complex by blocking the conformational change of LBD (Georget et al., 2002). However, all antiandrogens, both pure and partial antagonists, induce AR translocation into the nucleus, although at a slower rate than agonists (Kemppainen et al., 1991; Jenster et al., 1993).



Fig. 7. Antiandrogens. Cyproterone acetate, CPA, is steroidal antiandrogen of mixed agonist/antagonist-type. Hydroxyflutamide (OH-Flu) and casodex are nonsteroidal antiandrogens which are classified as pure androgen antagonists.

Chang's group has postulated that there is a link between AR antagonists and ARA coregulators in the modulation of transactivation function of AR. They reported that hydroxyflutamide, casodex and cyproterone acetate can promote interaction of AR with ARA70 and that ARA70 enables AR antagonists hydroxyflutamide and casodex to behave as AR agonists (Yeh et al., 1997; Miyamoto et al., 1998). Also ARA55 has been shown to be able to increase the androgenic activity of hydroxyflutamide (Yeh et al., 1999; Fujimoto et al., 1999).

At least one of the antagonists, CPA, has been postulated to induce the association of the corepressor SMRT with AR. SMRT may bind to the N terminus of AR and inhibit the transactivation function of the receptor (Shang et al., 2002). SMRT does not interact with AR in the presence of the antiandrogens OH-Flu and BCA, indicating that their regulatory activities are based on other mechanisms (Dotzlaw et al., 2002).

Nonsteroidal nuclear receptors bind NCoR in the absence of ligand, but steroid receptors have been found to bind NCoR only in the presence of partial agonists such as tamoxifen and raloxifene in the case of ER (Shang et al., 2000). NCoR has been suggested to interact directly with AR and repress  $5\alpha$ -dihydrotestosterone-stimulated activity of AR (Chang et al., 2002) and the antiandrogen casodex appears to induce NCoR binding to AR (Chang et al., 2002). Thus holo-AR, in contrast to other steroid receptors, may be regulated by NCoR.

#### 2.2. Prostate cancer and antiandrogens

The effect of antiandrogens on AR-dependent transcription has been a target of intense investigation over the past ten years. The reason for this is the all more frequent occurrence of prostate cancer (CaP). Normal prostate epithelial cells are dependent on androgen for growth and differentiation (Craft et al., 1998; Kokontis et al., 1998). Prostate cancer cells initially grow in an androgen-dependent fashion, but later undergo a transition to an androgen-independent state (Sadar et al., 1999; Pilat et al., 1998; Klotz et al., 2000). AR function contributes to CaP tumor cell survival after androgen ablation and to the growth of androgen-independent prostate cancer (van der Kwast et al., 1991; Ruizeveld de Winter et al., 1994; Taplin et al., 1995; Hobish et al., 1995). In cancer patients encountered phenomena are AR amplification, AR mutations, altered expression of AR coactivator and corepressor proteins, and activation of other pathways that can modify AR function (van der Kwast et al., 1991; Hobish et al., 1991; Hobish et al., 1995; Balk et al., 2002 and reviewed by Gelmann, 2002). AR mutations have been found in ~40% of patients who relapsed after initial combined therapy with the AR antagonist flutamide (Taplin et al., 1999).

In the beginning, hormone ablation therapy and antiandrogen treatment are effective, but, with time, the cancer cells become hormone-independent or some antiandrogens turn into agonists for AR. This is also seen in the prostate cancer-derived cell line LNCaP in which AR (T877A) has undergone mutation in the LBD, enabling it to use antiandrogens BCA (Hobish et al., 2000) and OH-Flu as agonists (Langley et al., 1998). The mutation found most frequently in the flutamide-treated patients (T877A) is the same as the mutation identified initially in the LNCaP cells (Veldscholte et al., 1992). Importantly, the mutant AR is strongly activated by 4-hydroxyflutamide, estradiol and progesterone (Veldscholte et al., 1992). Significantly, casodex is still an antagonist of this mutant AR *in vitro*, and clinical responses to casodex has been observed in patients bearing these mutations (Joyce et al., 1998; Taplin et al., 1999).

Increased coactivator expression could be a mechanism contributing to AR activity in androgenindependent prostate cancer, since SRC-1 and SRC-2 expression is increased in androgenindependent prostate cancer (Gregory et al., 2001; Fujimoto et al., 2001; Li et al., 2001). The therapeutic activities of antiestrogens tamoxifen and raloxifene in breast cancer reflect their ability to induce alternative conformations in ER to favor NCoR binding (Smith et al., 1997; Brozozowski et al., 1997; Shiau et al., 1998). Likewise, AR may be regulated by corepressors (Yu et al., 2001; Yuan et al., 2001), including NCoR (Cheng et al., 2002), and development of compounds promoting AR-corepressor interaction could be beneficial for blocking AR activation in prostate cancer.

# 3. FUNCTIONAL ORGANIZATION OF THE NUCLEUS AND TRANSCRIPTIONAL REGULATION

Nuclear organization contributes significantly to the control of transcription. Macromolecular complexes assemble on chromatin and provide architectural framework for ensuing functional interactions that mediate gene expression, i.e., nuclear organization is activity-driven (Misteli, 2001). Nuclear domain proteins dissociate and associate with domains, suggesting dynamic movement (Kruhlak et al., 2000). Also NRs are dynamic: GR is in continuous movement (McNally et al., 2000), and ER $\alpha$  rapidly circulates by attaching to and detaching from chromatin (Schaufele et al., 2000).

The cascades of cellular responses that are triggered by endocrine signals require the formation of specific protein-protein partnerships and these protein-protein interactions must be coordinated both in space and time. High mobility is a general feature of proteins in the mammalian nucleus. Chromatin is probably the major immobile component in the mammalian nucleus, but proteins may also be slowed down by their transient interactions with the nuclear matrix. A main characteristic of the cell nucleus is the presence of distinct compartments and domains (Hodges et al., 1998, Matera et al., 1999, Maul et al., 2000; Stein et al., 2000; Dundr and Misteli, 2001; Spector, 2001) (Figure 8). Among traditional nuclear compartments are nucleoli, typically one to five per nucleus, which are sites of rRNA synthesis, rRNA processing and assembly of ribosomal proteins. Pre-mRNA splicing factors are localized in a pattern of 25-50 nuclear splicing speckles, but they are also found diffusely distributed throughout the nucleus. The splicing factors are recruited from the speckles to thousands of transcription sites scattered in nucleoplasm. Cajal bodies, previously called Coiled bodies, typically one to ten per nucleus, also contain pre-mRNA splicing factors. The most studied nuclear domain-type is the PML body, ND10, also known as ND19, POD or Krüppel body.

Cellular structures are self-organizing and unstable, and they persist by exchanging subunits from their environment. Although subnuclear domains are morphologically stable, their content is steadily and rapidly exchanged. Of nuclear proteins, only the core histones are immobile, whereas linker histones are mobile. Linker histone H1 binds transiently to chromatin for one to two minutes (Misteli et al., 2000). HMG proteins have a shorter residence time on chromatin and steroid receptors attach only for seconds to chromatin (Stenoien et al., 2000). Dynamic structures are highly responsive to change: the build-in dissociation property of H1 periodically creates a window of opportunity for other factors to bind. H1 detachment may enable chromatin remodeling activity to bind to open chromatin permitting transcription factor binding. Competition for binding sites can occur at each step of gene activation. Also differently modified

forms of the same protein may compete for binding. Collectively, there is a high degree of multifunctionality in the organization of nucleus: multiple steps and individual proteins participate in multiple processes in several subnuclear sites (Andersen et al., 2002).



Fig. 8. Main nuclear compartments. Holo-SRs reside in nuclear speckles that are specific nuclear domains. PML bodies are the best characterized nuclear domains. Nuclear proteins including SRs and PML move inside nucleus. Chromatin is the most static nuclear compartment, although also it decondenses and condenses into chromosomes cell cycle-dependently, and the transcribed chromatin decondenses into euchromatin. (Adapted from Stein et al., 2000.)

# 3.1. Transcription sites

A mammalian cell contains approximately 2 m of DNA in the 10-µm diameter nucleus. In interphase cells, a single chromosome is concentrated within a distinct subvolume of the nucleus, termed chromosomal territory (Cremer and Cremer, 2001). Chromosomal territories are threedimensional networks wherein transcription factors move. Periodic and specific attachments of chromatin fibers to the nuclear matrix create the chromatin loop domains (Figure 9). Genes contain repeated motifs, scaffold attachment regions (SARs), also called matrix attachment regions (MARs), which bind DNA to the nuclear matrix. Transcribing RNA polymerase II (RNA pol II) localizes to the bases of the loops and attaches to the nuclear matrix (Cook, 2002; Wei et al., 1999) (Figure 9). Silent DNA is out in the loop and becomes attached in the core of chromatin when transcribed (Mintz and Spector, 2000). Pre-mRNA splicing factors are recruited from nuclear speckles, in which they are concentrated, to sites of transcription in a phosphorylation-dependent fashion (Misteli et al., 1998). This coordinates spatially transcription and mRNA splicing. Transcriptional regulation by NRs and regulation of splicing seem to be closely connected through specific cofactors (Zhao et al., 2002).



**Fig 9.** Model for chromatin organization in the nucleus. DNA is coiled around histone octamer to form a chromatin fiber, which organizes into loops (86-200 kb) through transcription factors and transcribing RNA polymerases. Ten to twenty of loops form chromatin cloud around the transcription factory. Fifty to hundred successive clouds form a chromatin territory. (Adapted from Cook, 2002).

Transcription and DNA replication occur at numerous spatially distinct foci that are associated with the nuclear matrix intermediate filament scaffold (NM-IF). HeLa cells have been reported to contain 75 000 nascent transcripts concentrated in about 2400 nuclear sites that serve as transcription factories (Jackson et al., 1998). According to this study, each transcription factory contains 30 active RNA polymerases transcribing templates arranged as clouds of loops around the site (Jackson et al., 1998).

# 3.2. Nuclear matrix

Nuclear matrix is composed of nucleoprotein network (Pederson, 1998; 2000; Nickerson, 2001) (Figure 8). Nuclear matrix, nucleoskeleton, consisting of internal lamin structures extending from nuclear lamina, contains sites involved in transcription, RNA processing and in DNA replication (Hozak et al., 1994a; 1994b, Gant and Wilson, 1997). The inner network of nuclear matrix consists of core filaments and diffuse nucleoskeleton (Philimonenko et al., 2001). In addition to nuclear lamina, lamins form a variety of nucleoplasmic assemblies, distinct foci and nucleoplasmic veil (Moir et al., 1994; Kennedy et al., 2000). Nuclear lamins and lamin-associated proteins contain chromatin-binding domains, suggesting that lamins may also be involved in the organization of chromatin (Moir et al., 1995; Wilson et al., 2000). Interestingly,

disruption of nuclear lamin organization inhibits RNA pol II activity (Spann et al., 2002). Nuclear lamins are also necessary for DNA replication and may serve as a scaffold upon which replication complexes assemble (Moir et al., 1994). Nuclear matrix is present already in transcriptionally inactive mouse 2-cell stage embryos. Nuclear architecture regulates gene expression in embryos, and specific anchorage to the nuclear matrix occurs when chromatin domains become active (Vassetzky et al., 2000).

PIAS proteins have characteristics of a scaffold/matrix attachment region-binding (SAF/SAP) proteins (Kipp et al., 2000; Bode et al., 2000). Like other S/MAR-binding proteins, such as SAF-A and SAF-B, PIAS proteins localize in nuclear clusters that form a speckled pattern. PIAS proteins contain a RING finger like domain, and RING domains can self-assemble into macromolecular scaffolds that attach other regulatory molecules (Kentsis et al., 2002). SAF-A and SAF-B (Renz et al., 1996; Oesterreich et al., 2000) have been reported to interact with steroid receptors (Oesterreich et al., 2000; Eggert et al., 1997; Tang et al., 1998). SAF-A also binds to RNA pol II and may serve as an assembly point for the formation of a "transcriptosomal" complex (Nayler et al., 1998).

# 3.3. PML bodies

#### 3.3.1. Components of PML bodies

Nuclear dots (ND10) containing PML and SP100 proteins represent a specific nuclear domain (Dyck et al., 1994; Weis et al., 1994; Szostecki et al., 1987). The composition of ND10s is heterogeneous and ND10s are modified in spatial-, temporal- and cell type-specific fashion (Bloch et al., 1999). Cells contain on average 10 to 30 PML bodies measuring from 0.2 to 1  $\mu$ m in size. PML is present throughout the cell cycle, but most bodies are observed during G1. PML bodies are associated with the nuclear matrix (Dyck et al., 1994). Viruses and environmental stress alter the morphology of ND10s and type I and II interferons dramatically increase the number of ND10s. PML bodies may act as sensors for foreign or inappropriately expressed proteins acting as a subcellular immune system, since, for example, polyglutamine repeat disorder proteins accumulate in PML bodies.

ND10 components, especially SP100 proteins, can contact chromatin by interacting with heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1) providing a link between ND10s and chromatin (Seeler et al., 1998). ND10 can be a scaffold onto which coregulator complexes are assembled to be utilized by transcription factors. PML may thus act as a scaffold protein to maintain the correct architecture for constructing coactivator and corepressor complexes and machinery for apoptosis.

The involvement of ND10s in transcription is still a controversial issue. Lack of RNA pol II, TFIIF and DNA in ND10s suggests that they are not transcription sites (Boisvert et al., 2000). On the other hand, CBP and mRNAs have been found in ND10s (LaMorte et al., 1998), and PML can regulate CBP movement (Boisvert et al., 2001). PML bodies may also act as storage sites for transcriptional regulators, thereby titrating the levels of proteins in the nucleoplasm.

# 3.3.2. PML

PML, promyelocytic leukemia protein, belongs to a family of proteins characterized by the presence of the RBCC (RING B-box-coiled coil motif). RBCC consists of a  $C_3HC_4$  zinc finger motif and one or two additional cysteine-rich zinc-binding regions (B-boxes) followed by a leucine coiled coil. Alternative splicing results in several PML isoforms with different carboxy-termini (reviewed by Borden, 2002) (Figure 10). Unfortunately there is some confusion about the nomenclature of PML isoforms (Jensen et al., 2001). PML is ubiquitously expressed in adult tissues. The majority of PML resides in nuclear bodies, but part of it is also diffusely distributed in the nucleoplasm (Bauman et al., 2001). PML bodies move in the nucleus metabolic energy dependently (Muratani et al., 2002).

EXONS DOMAINS	$\frac{1}{124 \cdot 166} \frac{229 \cdot 323}{229 \cdot 323} \frac{4}{5} \frac{5}{6}$	
ISOFORM	45- 104- NLS 105 230	
PML I	exons 1-6 7a 8a 9	882 aa
PML II	exons 1-6 7a 7b	829 aa
	exons 1-6 7a 7b	824 aa 641 aa
PML III PML IV	7ab* exons 1-6 7a 8a 8b	633 aa
PML V	exons 1-6 7a 7ab*	611 aa
PML VI	exons 1-6 7a	560 aa
PML VIIb	exons 1-4 7b	435 aa

**Fig 10.** PML isoforms. All PML isoforms share identical N terminus. N terminus of PML harbors a RING finger, two B-boxes and a predicted coiled-coil domain, that together form the RBCC/TRIM motif found in many proteins. In PML this RBCC/TRIM domain is essential for PML body formation and in interactions with other proteins in growth suppression, apoptotic and antiviral activities of PML. (Adapted from Jensen et al., 2001).

Expression of the PML gene is not required for viability, but homozygous disruption of the *pml* gene in mice enhances tumorigenesis and inhibits the differentiation of myeloid precursor cells

(Wang et al., 1998). PML is a tumor suppressor protein (Pearson et al., 2001; Salomoni and Pandolfi, 2002), especially PML IV is able to cause premature senescence through p53 activation (Bischof et al., 2002). In PML -/- cells, ND10 proteins SP100, Daxx, CBP and SUMO-1 fail to accumulate in ND10s, which leads to disaggregation of the ND10s (Ishov et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 2000). PML can act as either a transcriptional repressor or activator, depending on the promoter and system used. Daxx is another transcriptional regulator that directly interacts with PML. Daxx represses transcription and its sequestration in ND10 blocks this activity (Zhong et al., 2000; Li et al., 2000) thereby promoting sensitivity to Fas-induced apoptosis (Torii et al., 1999). Another mechanism by which PML represses transcription is the functional and physical interaction with histone deacetylases (Wu et al., 2001). Interestingly, PML is required for transcriptional repression by Mad with synergistically acting corepressors c-ski, NCoR and mSIN3A (Khan et al., 2001). Mad is a helix-loop-helix transcription factor that acts as a negative regulator for multiple target genes.

Altogether, more than 50 PML-interacting proteins have been reported, including nuclear receptors (Guichon-Mantel et al., 1995). In valuating the relevance of interactions, care has to be taken since overexpression of PML results in G1 arrest and apoptosis (reviewed by Borden et al., 2002). PML interacts with CBP and has been suggested to be required for the ability of CBP to act as a transcriptional coactivator of RAR (Doucas et al., 1999; Zhong et al., 2000). Moreover, PML has been shown to enhance NR transcriptional activity through its association with CBP (Doucas et al., 1999).

#### 3.3.3. SP100

Alternatively spliced SP100 proteins vary in respect to subcellular and ND10 localization. There are two major classes of SP100 splice variants (Guldner et al., 1999). SP100-HMG contains HMG1/2 domain and binds to DNA. SP100C has a PHD finger and a bromodomain which can influence chromatin structure and interact with acetylated lysines. SP100 interacts with HP1 and appears to recruit this protein into ND10. HP1, in turn, interacts with the lamin B receptor which is an integral component of the nuclear envelope (Ye et al., 1996). HP1 is found to be associated with a number of transcription repressors (Jones et. al., 2000; Nielsen et al., 2001). Interestingly, the C-terminal region of SP110 is homologous to the transcription intermediary factor (TIF1) family of proteins. SP110 is a leukocyte-specific ATRA- and interferon-inducible ND10 component that enhances signal transduction mediated by RAR (Bloch et al., 2000).

## 3.3.4. Regulation of PML body proteins by sumoylation

There are three sumoylation sites in PML at residues 65, 160 and 490 (Kamitani et al., 1998). Sumoylation is required for the association of some PML partner proteins, such as SP100 and Daxx, with the PML body (Zhong et al., 2000). SUMO modification is needed for nuclear transport of SP100, but not for its localization in ND10 (Sternsdorf et al., 1999). Sumoylation of PML also recruits p53 to ND10s and leads to stimulation of transcriptional activity of p53 (Fogal et al., 2001). The splice variant PML-3 recruits p53 into ND10s sumovlation dependently which enhances p53 transcription in a promoter-specific manner and affects cell survival (Fogal et al., 2001). On the other hand, HIPK2, which colocalizes with p53 and CBP in PML bodies (Hofman et al., 2001), phosphorylates p53 facilitating CBP-mediated acetylation of p53 and promoting p53-dependent gene expression (Diorazi et al., 2002). PML-3, but not PML-L, recruits HIPK2 to PML ND10s (Hofman et al., 2001). Sumoylation also changes the stability of SP100-HP1 complexes (Seeler et al., 2001). Phosphorylation is important for the regulation of cell cycledependent sumovlation of PML (Everett et al., 1999). The nuclear matrix targeting of PML is regulated by phosphorylation; dephosphorylation triggers PML multimerization and formation of ND10s, but maturation of ND10 is sumoylation-dependent (Müller et al., 1998). Sumoylation of PML also appears to control proteasome recruitment to PML bodies (Lallenmand-Braitenbach et al., 2001). Interestingly, proteasome inhibition has been reported to result in the movement of PML body proteins to the nucleolus (Mattson et al., 2001). Thus, sumoylation directly or indirectly promotes PML degradation.
# AIMS OF THE STUDY

The main aim of the study was to investigate the role of ligands, especially antiandrogens, on different aspects of AR function, with a special emphasis on the following topics:

1. Factors influencing DNA binding of AR in living cells.

2. The role of ligands and coactivator SNURF in trafficking and nuclear localization of AR.

3. The pattern of nuclear AR in relation to distribution of coactivator GRIP1 and the effect of antiandrogens on AR-GRIP1 localization and interaction.

4. The role of GRIP1 sumoylation on the colocalization of the AR and GRIP1 and ARdependent transcription.

# **METHODS**

Detailed descriptions of the methods and materials used in this study are found in the original publications (I-IV) as specified in the table below.

Method	Original publication
Plasmid construction and recombinant DNA technology	I, II, IV
Cell culture	I, II, III, IV
Transfections and reporter gene assays	I, II, III, IV
SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting	I, IV
Immunocytochemistry	I, II, III, IV
Confocal microscopy	II, III, IV
Microscopy of living cells	II
Promoter interference assay	Ι
Nuclear matrix extraction for microscopy	II
Preparation of nuclear matrix from cultured cells	II

Table 2. Methods used in this study

In addition, PML expression plasmids pSG5-PML-L (de Thè et al., 1991) coding for 641-amino acid PMLIII and pCDNA-CMV-flag-PML-3 (Fagioli et al., 1992) encoding 633-amino acid PML IV were used in transient transfections and confocal microscopic experiments. In double labeling, 0.75 µg, and in triple labeling experiments, 0.5 µg, of PML expression plasmid was cotransfected with 0.5 µg of EGFP-AR and pSG5-GRIP1 expression plasmids, described in articles III and IV, into COS-1 cells. Transfection, fixation of cells and immunocytochemical labeling were carried out as described in articles III and IV. PML was detected with polyclonal goat anti-PML antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc) at 1:100 dilution. Rhodamine-conjugated donkey anti-goat at 1:300 dilution was used to detect the primary antibody. For triple labeling experiments, monoclonal antibody (against GRIP1) was detected with FITC-labeled sheep anti-mouse secondary antibody. Otherwise confocal microscopic detection was performed as described in the articles III and IV. All secondary antibodies were from Jackson ImmunoResearch and they were used at 1:300 dilution.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

## 1. FACTORS INFLUENCING DNA BINDING OF AR IN LIVING CELLS (I)

Promoter interference assay (PIA) in green monkey kidney (CV-1) cells was employed to examine the roles of the functional domains of AR and the ligand for specific DNA interactions in intact cells. Promoter interference assay is based on competition of DNA-binding proteins for binding with essential transcription factors driving a constitutively active heterologous promoter (Hu and Davidson, 1987). The interference was achieved by inserting two AREs between the TATA box and the start site of transcription in the CMV promoter.

It was important to examine AR DNA binding in living cells, since observations based on *in vitro* binding assays have yielded controversial results. Even apo-AR binds to DNA in electrophoretic mobility shift assay (EMSA) (Palvimo et al., 1993). With the promoter interference assay, we showed that AR DNA binding in living cells is strictly agonist-dependent and that mutant ARM807R associated with androgen insensitivity does not bind DNA in intact cells, although it binds to DNA *in vitro* as assayed by EMSA (Kallio et al., 1994).

Our PIA results with AR deletion mutants indicate that AR binding to ARE is not dependent on amino or carboxy terminus of the receptor or their interaction. The inability of the ligand-binding deficient mutant hARM807R to bind and the ability of pure antiandrogens to inhibit DNA binding of AR in promoter interference assay prove that, in the context of native AR, the androgen-induced conformational change in the LBD is mandatory for the generation of a transcriptionally competent receptor that binds to DNA in intact cells. Taken together, the LBD provides the means to regulate the function of AR in an androgen-dependent fashion. Based on our results with PIA, it seems that agonist-induced conformational change in the LBD is primarily required for the release of AR from associated inhibitory protein complexes rather than for generation of a receptor form capable of ARE recognition.

Three N-substituted steroidal arylthiohydantoin antiandrogens, RU56187, RU57073 and RU 59063 (Figure 11), were tested in PIA. These compounds bind to AR *in vitro* as well as or even more effectively than testosterone, which is about hundred times better than nonsteroidal antiandrogens casodex and hydroxyflutamide (Teutsch et al., 1994). In reporter assays in transfected cells, these RU compounds exhibit considerable agonistic capacity that is 30-50% of that of testosterone (our unpublished results). On the contrary, they act as effective androgen antagonists in rats, with RU56187 being three times more potent antiandrogen than casodex (Teutsch et al., 1994).



Fig 11. Antiandrogenic RU compounds tested in promoter interference assay.

In the *in vivo* DNA binding assay of the antiandrogens studied, only hydroxyflutamide showed pure antagonistic activity, since it blocked agonist-induced binding of AR to DNA totally. Also casodex reduced DNA binding of AR efficiently, whereas the partial antagonist cyproterone acetate proved to be even more efficient than testosterone in inducing DNA binding of AR. In this respect PIA results parallel our transactivation results, proving hydroxyflutamide as the most efficient antiandrogen; casodex an efficient antagonist, and cyproterone acetate as only a partial antagonist. Taken together, promoter interference assay showed that mere DNA binding is not enough to trigger transcription, since antiandrogenic RU compounds were as efficient agonist as testosterone in inducing DNA binding of AR. Moreover, conformation requirements of LBD are different for DNA binding and transactivation, since antagonistic RU compounds induced full AR DNA binding without leading to full transactivation capacity.

Other investigators have also shown, by using either *in vitro* electrophoretic mobility shift assay or *in vivo* promoter interference assay, that AR binding to DNA is affected by antiandrogens. In EMSA, 1  $\mu$ M hydroxyflutamide has been shown to inhibit AR DNA binding (Wong et al., 1993; Kemppainen et al., 1999). In promoter interference experiments by another group, both hydroxyflutamide and casodex antagonized agonist-dependent DNA binding (Kuil and Mulder, 1996) and cyproterone acetate behaved as a weaker antagonist being able to inhibit agonistinduced DNA binding only by 50% (Kuil and Mulder, 1996). Also in this study transfected LNCaP AR mutant (T877A) responded divergently to hydroxyflutamide by binding to DNA (Kuil and Mulder, 1996).

Agonist-induced conformational change in AR LBD is different from that induced by antiandrogens, in that several studies have shown that antiandrogens fail to bring about correct conformational change. Trypsin digestion sensitivity of agonist- and antagonist-occupied ARs is different (Kallio et al., 1994). Also structural modeling studies of the LBDs of mutated ARs have predicted that hydroxyflutamide makes contacts with different amino acids than the agonists (Poujol et al., 2002).

Additionally, our PIA results suggested that AR LBD has an intrinsic transcriptional inhibitory activity. The ligand-independent repression activity of LBD was proven by the fact that LBD repressed transcription in a heterologous context. A reporter pSV40CAT, containing five AREs upstream of the SV40 promoter, was repressed by GAL4-LBD (LBD fused to GAL4 DNAbinding domain) more efficiently in the absence than the presence of the ligand. This may derive from the interaction of apo-AR with transcriptional repressors SMRT and NCoR (Chang et al., 2002; Shang et al., 2002).

Promoter interference assay has previously shown that PR binds to DNA in the absence of ligand (Mymryk et al., 1995). The PIA results regarding the role of ligand on ER DNA binding have been contradictory; ER has been shown to bind DNA both in an agonist-dependent (Xing and Shapiro, 1993) or -independent fashion (Reese and Katzenellenbogen, 1992). However, in the latter case, ligand appeared to stabilize receptor-DNA-complexes. Our results with AR agree with the findings of Kuil and Mulder (1996) obtained with the PIA in a different cell line. Even though PIA measures protein-DNA interaction in an intact cell environment, there are several shortcomings in this assay. First, the AR recognition sequences were not in normal chromatin context, although PR and stably integrated interference construct has yielded results similar to those with transient templates (Mymryk et al., 1995). Second, in transient transfections proteins are often overexpressed, which may lead to squelching artifacts. However, CV-1 cells that were employed in our studies do not readily overexpress proteins from transfected templates. The assay should have preferentially been performed in a more natural cellular environment. The lack of proper androgen-responsive prostatic cell line is a major obstacle in all androgen research. Available cell lines either lack AR or express mutated AR with changed ligand-binding and transactivation characteristics.

This work was done before more powerful *in vivo* techniques for assessment of DNA binding were developed. At that time, *in vivo* genomic footprinting assay would have been the only alternative method to study DNA binding in intact cells. However, also footprinting assay has weaknesses, in that these assays often rely on stable cell lines with multiple copies of reporter promoter integrated to poorly controlled locations in the genome. This is a major fault, since the activity of the promoter may vary according to the integration site. *In vivo* footprints derived from cells from animal tissues have turned out to be difficult to interpret. Results from androgen-regulated mouse Slp (sex-limited protein) enhancer are confusing, in that AR DNA binding does not seem to correlate with target gene expression (Nelson and Robins, 1997).

The dynamic nature of DNA binding of SRs was revealed by more recent methods. Microscopic bleaching experiments with fluorescently-tagged receptors in living cells have demonstrated the rapid movement of GR. Hormone-bound GR undergoes continuous exchange between nucleoplasmic compartment and its binding sites in chromatin (McNally et al., 2000). Chromatin immunoprecipitation assays (ChIP) have shown that AR rapidly and repeatedly attach to and

detach from promoters (Chang et al., 2002; Kang et al., 2002; Shang et al., 2002). ChIP technique is a step further from DNA binding to transactivation assays, since it can also detect binding of endogenous coregulators needed for the assembly of AR-dependent transcription complex (Figure 12). Chromatin immunoprecipitation of the PSA promoter in LNCaP cells has shown that AR binds to two AREs in the promoter and one ARE in the enhancer in response to agonist, and the receptor recruits coactivators in a cyclic fashion (Shang et al., 2002; Kang et al., 2002). Casodex-bound AR was also able to recruit corepressors, suggesting that antagonism not only operates by blocking coactivator binding, but also includes an actively repressive activity (Shang et al., 2002). In chromatin immunoprecipitation assay casodex-occupied AR binds to PSA promoter in LNCaP cells (Kang et al., 2002; Shang et al., 2002; Masiello et al., 2002). Casodex exposure leads to mere promoter occupancy and association of corepressors NcoR and SMRT and HDAC1 and 2 with AR (Shang et al., 2002).



**Fig. 12.** Cyclic binding and detachment of androgen receptors and transcriptional coregulators to AR regulated promoter. Coregulators are marked as in Figure 4. CTD: the RNA polymerase C-terminal domain that has to be phosphorylated in order to initiate transcription. Ac: acetylated histone. (Adapted from Shang et al., 2002.)

## 2. THE CELLULAR LOCALIZATION OF APO- AND HOLO-AR (I, II, III, IV)

Subcellular localization of unliganded SRs is variable. In fixed tissue sections AR is predominantly nuclear as assessed by immunohistochemical methods (Sar et al., 1990; Husmann et al., 1990; Takeda et al., 1990; Young et al., 1991). ER $\alpha$  and PR are exclusively nuclear

(Ylikomi et al., 1992; Tun et al., 1999; Lim et al., 2000), whereas apo-GR resides mostly in the cytoplasm (Picard and Yamamoto, 1987; Sackey et al., 1996). Apo-AR shows predominantly cytoplasmic or nuclear localization depending on the cell-line and experimental method used (Simenthal et al., 1991; Jenster et al., 1993; Zhou et al., 1994; Tyagi et al., 2000). In transient transfections, cellular localization of unliganded AR has varied according to transfection method and cell type used (Simenthal et al., 1991; Jenster et al., 1993). Also we got conflicting results of apo-AR localization. Immunocytochemical analysis of CV-1 cells transfected with very toxic and inefficient calcium phosphate transfection method showed that apo-AR was predominantly nuclear. In contrast, EGFP-tagged apo-AR transfected with nontoxic and efficient DOTAP or FuGene reagents in CV-1 and COS-1 cells was predominantly cytoplasmic. In the latter case, also detection of AR was based on different methods. Immunocytochemistry may create artifacts because of fixation or antibody recognition characteristics. In retrospect, it is possible that the first fixation method used in study I, involving methanol and acetone, was perhaps too harsh and may have caused cytoplasmic components including AR to be rinsed from the cells. Another explanation lies in the very different detection levels reached with normal fluorescent microscopic inspection as compared to that obtained with a very sensitive CDD video camera. At least 75% of cells observed with CDD camera in AR trafficking study (II) would have been below the detection level in immunocytochemical analysis. Therefore, the reason that mainly nuclear AR distribution was seen in the first study may well be that only a subpopulation of ARexpressing cells was detected, since in our later experiments with more gentle paraformaldehyde fixation method apo-AR has constantly been predominantly cytoplasmic. EGFP tag does not affect AR distribution, since we have shown that transfected AR detected with antibodies resides in similar granular pattern in nuclei. Also endogenous AR forms hundreds of small granules in LNCaP cells.

Transcriptionally active, agonist-occupied EGFP-AR produces typically 250-400 fluorescence foci on the boundary region between euchromatin and heterochromatin, but antagonist hydroxyflutamide- or casodex-occupied AR is spread throughout the nucleus (Tomura et al., 2001; Tyagi et al., 2000; Saitoh et al., 2002). We have seen casodex-occupied AR always to form speckles (III), but the sharpness and form of the speckles vary from cell to cell, some casodex-occupied AR granules are fuzzier and others more distinct. However, the same cellular diversity in AR speckle forms is also seen in the presence of testosterone and the antiandrogen cyproterone acetate and even with estrogen. However, on average, testosterone-occupied AR forms the most clear-cut speckled pattern with least diffuse staining. All these compounds are able to induce AR nuclear transport and cause AR to form speckles, even though estrogen- and casodex-occupied AR is transcriptionally inert.

#### 3. SNURF AND NUCLEAR TRANSPORT OF AR (II)

#### **3.1. Nuclear transport**

Jellyfish green fluorescent protein (GFP) is a 25 kDa-protein that absorbs near UV-light and emits green light. GFP fusion proteins have been used in trafficking studies of SRs, for example GR (Htun et al., 1996). Enhanced GFP was fused to the N terminus of human AR and several AR forms that contain point mutations or deletions in the bipartite nuclear localization signal (NLS) or adjacent leucine residues. These EGFP-AR fusion proteins are functional in transactivation and ligand-binding assays and their movement can be inspected by fluorescence microscopy in living cells. Apo-EGFP-AR was predominantly cytoplasmic in CV-1 cells and even more so in COS-1 cells (study II). Upon addition of ligand, EGFP-AR moved rapidly in 30 minutes into the nucleus so that AR was totally nuclear in 90% of COS-1 cells. This finding is comparable to previous results with GFP-AR in COS-7 cells (Georget et al., 1997). The antiandrogen casodex slowed nuclear transport considerably, by at least four fold.

#### 3.2. Nuclear localization signal of AR

Large proteins have to be imported into the nucleus and nuclear localization signal (NLS) is mediating the process. In SRs the DBD and the flanking hinge region contain a bipartite-type NLS (NL1) (Ylikomi et al., 1992) which acts constitutively. At least in GR, NL1 is responsible for rapid nuclear import and is related to importin binding (Guichon-Mantel et al., 1994; Tyagi et al., 1998; Savory et al., 1999). AR has a bipartite NLS in the DBD and hinge region comprising amino acids 617-633 (Jenster et al., 1993; Zhang et al., 1994). Another NLS, NL2, exists in the LBD of GR. NL2 is hormone-inducible and masks the constitutive activity of NL1 in apo-GR (Savory et al., 1999). To determine the role of bipartite NLS in the trafficking of AR, several receptor mutants were tested. In the EGFP-GA mutant, codons 617R and 618K in the first part of NL1 were change to G and A, respectively. In the EFGP-LA, there was a leucine to alanine substitution at codons 634, 637 and 639. EGFP-GA and EGFP- $\Delta$ 629-633 were permanently cytoplasmic in 50% of cells. Unliganded NLS mutants were predominantly cytoplasmic in 75% of cells, and nuclear translocation upon agonist exposure was slow: AR was found exclusively in the nucleus only in 65% cells after 4 h. For EGFP-GAA629-633 with both parts of NLS destroyed, nuclear transport was nearly nonexistent in the presence of testosterone. For EGFP-LA nuclear import was total but slower, indicating that in addition to the basic amino acids in the bipartite NLS also the flanking C-terminal leucine residues are involved in hormone-induced nuclear transport of AR.

The AR LBD was shown to contain another NLS, NL2, which was initially suggested to be an agonist-specific (II). However, in later experiments with longer detection times, casodex was able to induce nuclear transport of EGFP-LBD. This parallels the slowness of the nuclear trafficking of casodex-occupied AR.

#### 3.3. Binding of AR to the nuclear matrix

SNURF is among a number of coregulators that interact with the NL1 region of steroid receptors (Powers et al., 1998; Jackson et al., 1997; Poukka et al., 1999; McKenna et al., 1999). At least in prostate epithelium, SNURF and AR are expressed in the same cells (Moilanen et al., 1998). Interestingly, we found AR to reside in nuclei in 30% of COS-1 cells even in the absence of ligand in cells cotransfected with SNURF as opposed to 1% of nuclear AR positive cells without cotransfected SNURF. In addition, nuclear export of AR appeared to be delayed when the receptor was coexpressed with SNURF. SNURF interacts with the DBD/hinge of AR (Moilanen et al., 1998), and ectopic SNURF failed to influence nuclear trafficking of AR $\Delta$ 629-633. SNURF mutant  $\Delta$ 31-65CS1 was incapable of influencing nuclear trafficking of EGFP-AR, indicating that the AR interaction region (amino acids 31-65) and an intact RING finger structure of SNURF are needed for modulation of AR trafficking. One mechanism by which SNURF may tether AR to nucleus is that cotransfected SNURF increases the amount of nuclear matrix-associated AR in the presence of androgen. A subpopulation of nuclear AR and GR have been previously shown to be tightly attached to the nuclear matrix (van Steesel, 1995; Tang et al., 1998).

Mechanisms by which SNURF enhances AR nuclear transport and association to nuclear matrix or decreases nuclear export are not known. One possibility is that SNURF could increase the activity of chaperone proteins towards AR. Chaperone proteins, such as hsp90, regulate several aspects of AR function. Hsp90 regulates the nuclear translocation of AR (Georget et al., 2002) and GR (Czar et al., 1997; Galigniana et al., 1998). AR may be still associated with hsp90s in the nucleus, and these proteins may be required for induction of an active AR conformation that is able to interact with the nuclear matrix. SNURF may influence AR-hsp90 interaction, thereby inducing apo-AR-hsp90 trafficking to the nucleus. Additionally, SNURF may be able to unmask the constitutively active NL1 thereby causing apo-AR transport to the nucleus. Alternately, newly-translated SNURF by itself could carry AR to the nucleus by a piggy-back mechanism similar to that suggested for AR-mediated shuttling of  $\beta$ -catenin to the nucleus (Pawlowski et al., 2002).

Translocation into a different cellular compartment is emerging as an important control mechanism in the regulation of gene expression. FHL2, an AR coactivator that selectively increases the transcriptional activity of AR (Müller et al., 2000), resides normally mainly in the cytoplasm, but stimulation of Rho signaling pathway induces translocation of FHL2 to the

nucleus thereby stimulating the transcriptional activity of AR on its target genes (Müller et al., 2002). SNURF may regulate AR function by bypassing the need for hormone by transporting apo-AR to the nucleus. Since SNURF is coexpressed with AR in prostate epithelial cells, SNURF may contribute to the hormone-independent activation of AR in prostate cancer (Moilanen et al., 1998). SNURF is a RING finger protein and control of cellular targeting is one of RING finger domain proteins' functions (Schedev et al., 2000). ANT-1, U5 small ribonucleoprotein particle binding protein, enhances the ligand-independent autonomous transactivation function AF-1 of AR (Zhao et al., 2002). ANT-1 recruits AR into the splicing speckles, a specific nuclear compartment different from AR speckles (Zhao et al., 2002).

Another RING finger protein, ARA54, is also a ligand-dependent AR coactivator (Kang et al., 1999). ARA54 promotes ubiquitinylation and is itself a target of ubiquitinylation (Ito et al., 2001). Also SNURF appears to act as a ubiquitin ligase (Häkli, manuscript in preparation). Interestingly, ubiquitinylation and proteasomal activity have recently been shown to be critically involved in NR-dependent transcription (Lonard et al., 2000), also in the case of AR (Kang et al., 2002).

## 4. NUCLEAR DISTRIBUTION OF AR AND GRIP1 (III)

## 4.1. AR-GRIP1 interaction and transactivation

The p160 family member GRIP1 and its human homolog TIF2 (Vogal et al., 1998) bind to AR (Ding et al., 1998) and potentiate AR transactivation (Bevan et al., 1999) up to 10-fold in reporter gene assays (Koh et al., 2001). According to our results, agonist-occupied AR modifies the distribution pattern of GRIP1 from tens of large round foci to conform to AR distribution pattern of hundreds of small granules, indicating that AR and GRIP1 colocalize and interact in a testosterone-dependent fashion. In the context of full-length AR, the apo-LBD seems to keep the scarce nucleolar AR population separate from GRIP1. GRIP1 by itself always localizes to nucleus and resides in round granules which are both larger and fewer in number than AR granules. The distribution pattern of transfected GFP-tagged GRIP1 has shown to be complex varying from diffuse nucleoplasmic to discrete intranucleolar foci (Bauman et al. 2001). Coexpression of GRIP1 with AR increased testosterone-induced and AR-dependent reporter gene activity by three-fold which is in agreement with previous results (Slagsvold et al., 2000). Ectopic expression of GRIP1 had no effect on the activity of probasin promoter in the absence of androgen. Surprisingly, also estradiol- and partial agonists cyproterone acetate-occupied AR is able to transform GRIP1 distribution pattern to conform to AR distribution pattern (II and data not shown).

Dissociation of ligand after androgen removal and thorough washes resulted in the return of AR to the cytoplasm. Upon disruption of AR-GRIP1 interaction, GRIP1 regains its original kind of

distribution in tens of big round granules. Since synthesis of new proteins was not blocked, we cannot rule out the possibility that part of originally observed colocalized AR and GRIP1 molecules were degraded, and among the molecules that adopted the characteristic cellular localization of these proteins were also newly synthesized ones.

In transient transfection experiments, usage of correct amount of transfected expression plasmid is crucial, since the dosage of NR expression vector strongly influences the degree of cooperation observed among multiple coactivators (Lee et al., 2002). At concentrations high enough to force almost constant occupancy of enhancer elements, the NRs may recruit and activate the transcription initiation complex without assistance from coactivators. However, our results were obtained at expression plasmid levels where coactivators GRIP1 clearly enhanced AR-dependent transactivation.

#### 4.2. AR domains in interaction with GRIP1

To study the function of individual AR domains in the AR-GRIP1 interaction several AR mutants were tested. The amino-terminal fragment of AR, amino acids 1-575 (NTD), distributes evenly throughout the cell (Figure 13, panel A). Interestingly, coexpression of GRIP1 induces AR NTD to enter nucleus and interact and colocalize with GRIP1 (Figure 13, panel B). AR NTD and GRIP1 form giant colocalization granules, that exhibit sizes comparable to nucleoli. Previously AR amino acids 1-503 have been shown to be sufficient for AR binding to GRIP1 by *in vitro* pull-down experiments (Slagsvold et al., 2000). More specifically, amino acids 351-537 on AR N terminus form the interaction surface with the C terminus of GRIP1 (Irvine et al., 2000). In addition, the AF-1 of AR N terminus has also been shown to be activated by GRIP1 and SRC-1 (Alen et al., 1999). Interestingly, in addition to p160 proteins, several AR coactivators bind to AF-1: ARA24, ARA160, cdk-activating kinase, ART-27, BRCA1, SRA, cyclin E and ANT-1 (reviewed by Heinlein and Chang, 2002).

In the absence of ligand, AR LBD, amino acids 658-919, is localized mainly in the cytoplasm, and it often tends to form cytoplasmic granules (Figure 13, panel C). Testosterone exposure triggers nuclear transport of this mutant. In the presence of testosterone, AR LBD and GRIP1 colocalize in a pattern closely resembling that of NTD of AR with GRIP1 in giant cogranules (Figure 13, panel D). In mammalian two-hybrid system GRIP1 has been also shown to interact with AR LBD in isolation and activate AF-2 (Slagsvold et al., 2000). In addition, we found that DNA binding is not a requirement for AR GRIP1 interaction, since the DBD-deleted AR  $\Delta$ 578-657 can colocalize with GRIP1 in granules in the nucleus (data not shown).



**Fig. 13.** Role of AR domains for AR-GRIP1 interaction. Isolated N- and C-terminal domains of AR are recruited by GRIP1. Panel A: pEGFP-NTD, panel B: pEGFP-NTD with cotransfected pSG5-GRIP1, panel C: pEGFP-LBD, panel D: pEGFP-LBD cotransfected with pSG5-GRIP1. Both N- and C-terminal fragments of AR colocalize perfectly with GRIP1. Confocal microscopic experiments from transfected cells. GRIP1 was detected from fixed cells with monoclonal antibody and successively with rhodamine-labeled secondary antibody detected at 568 nm excitation, and EGFP-tagged AR fragments were detected with 488 nm excitation.

#### 4.3. Effects of antiandrogens on AR-GRIP1 colocalization and transactivation

Antiandrogens have been previously classified in several studies based on the use of androgenresponsive, but not androgen-specific, MMTV promoter in reporter gene assays (Kemppainen et al., 1991; 1999; Simenthal et al., 1992; Veldscholte et al., 1992; Kuil and Mulder, 1996). To obtain physiologically more reliable information, our transactivation experiments were performed with the natural androgen-responsive probasin promoter.

In accordance with the effects on colocalization of AR and GRIP1, hydroxyflutamide and casodex also inhibited the ability of GRIP1 to coactivate AR-dependent transcription. Partial antagonist cyproterone acetate activated AR transactivation only slightly, but it was able to support GRIP1 coactivation of AR-dependent transcription to 50% of that induced by testosterone.

Complete antagonists hydroxyflutamide and casodex were the only ligands tested which kept AR and GRIP1 separate although they induced AR transport to the nucleus. In competition experiments with testosterone at 100:1 molar ratio, hydroxyflutamide was somewhat more potent than casodex in preventing colocalization of AR with GRIP1. This is in line with our results from promoter interference studies, where we found difference between these two antagonists; hydroxyflutamide totally abolished AR DNA-binding *in vivo*, whereas casodex was less efficient in inhibiting AR DNA binding. The failure of pure antiandrogens to facilitate AR-GRIP1 colocalization could result from the fact that antagonists fail to induce a correct conformational change in the LBD (Kallio et al., 1994). These *in vitro* trypsin digestion experiments could not differentiate between the effects of antagonist casodex and cyproterone acetate (Kallio et al., 1994). However, our *in vivo* AR GRIP1 colocalization studies distinguish the effects of casodex from those of cyproterone acetate.

In conclusion, hydroxyflutamide and casodex are pure androgen antagonists that inhibit both DNA binding of AR and the interaction of the receptor with the coactivator GRIP1. In contrast, antiandrogen cyproterone acetate does not block DNA binding of AR, and it in fact supports efficiently coactivation of AR-dependent transcription.

In summary, antiandrogens are able to interfere with multiple steps of AR activation, ranging from nuclear trafficking and DNA binding to coactivator interactions (Figure 14).



**Fig. 14**. Effects of partial agonists and pure antiandrogens on the function of AR. All antiandrogens support nuclear import of AR. Pure antagonists inhibit AR DNA binding. Mixed antagonists support the transactivation function somewhat but pure antagonists block AR-dependent transcription. Partial antagonists are as good as full agonist in supporting colocalization of AR with coactivator GRIP1 and in enhancing GRIP1 potentiation of AR transactivation. Partial antagonist tested: cyproterone acetate. Pure antagonists tested: hydroxyflutamide and casodex. Symbols: +++ : strong positive effect, + : weak positive effect, -: weak negative effect, ---: strong negative effect.

# 5. NUCLEAR DOMAINS AND THE EFFECT OF SUMOYLATION ON AR-GRIP1 INTERACTION (IV)

GRIP1 interacts with the PIAS proteins that act as SUMO E3 ligases (Kotaja et al., 2002a). We showed that GRIP1 is sumoylated and that lysine residues 239, 731 and 788 of GRIP1 serve as principal attachment sites for SUMO-1. We substituted lysines 731 and 788 to arginines to examine the effect of sumoylation on the ability of GRIP1 to colocalize with AR and the ability of GRIP1 to enhance AR-dependent transcription. Lysines 731 and 788 reside in the NR interaction domain of GRIP1 and this domain is crucial for GRIP1 to interact with several proteins. Our results show, that mutating these lysines impaired AR-GRIP1 colocalize with it. Mutation of sumoylation target lysines 731 and 788 in GRIP1 also weakened the ability of GRIP1 to potentiate the transcriptional activity of AR. Substitution of less important sumoylation target lysines at amino acids 239 and 1452 inhibited GRIP1 from colocalizing with AR in only 8% of cells. The overall distribution pattern of GRIP1(K731,788R) was similar to that of wild-type GRIP1 in COS-1 cells. However, marker proteins to construct a detailed subnuclear

structure map as a reference for GRIP1 distribution were not available and therefore, we cannot state with 100% certainty that the distribution of the sumoylation mutant is identical with that of wild-type GRIP1 protein. In addition, this experiment was performed in fixed cells, thereby lacking information about the possibly changed movement characteristics of sumoylation-deficient GRIP1. Namely, sumoylation has been implicated to influence the mobility of proteins (reviewed by Pilcher and Melchior, 2002 and Freiman and Tjian, 2003).

Recently, a subpopulation of GRIP1 has been localized to the PML bodies (Baumann et al., 2001), which suggests that sumoylation may be involved in regulating the interaction of GRIP1 with PML bodies. In cotransfection experiments, we have found GRIP1 to colocalize with the PML splice variant PML-3 (Figure15, panels D to F), but found it to be totally separate from another PML variant, PML-L (Figure 15, panels G to I). GRIP1 and PML-3 were often localized next to each other as subdomains of larger domain structures. This is in agreement with the known doughnut-like structure of PML-domain with non-homogenous distribution of ND10 proteins (Müller et al., 1998). PML-L is also known as PML III and it encodes a 641-amino acid protein (de Thè et al., 1991) (Figure 15, panels C, F, L). PML-3 is also known as PML IV and it encodes a 633-amino acid protein (Fagioli et al., 1992) (Fig. 15, panel I).

PML sumoylation is regulated in a cell cycle-dependent manner (Everett et al., 1999). Interestingly, AR colocalized with GRIP1(K731, 788R) in about half of non-synchronized cells, which suggests that nuclear localization of GRIP1 and interaction with AR is regulated by sumoylation in a cell cycle-dependent manner. Furthermore, sumoylation of PML and other ND10 resident proteins has been suggested to regulate targeting of NR coregulators to different subnuclear locations and functions cell cycle-dependently (reviewed by Pilcher and Melchior, 2002). Intriguingly, sumoylation has been shown to regulate the activity of transcription factors, such as p53 (Gostissa et al., 1999). Only the splice variant PML-3 recruits p53 into PML bodies in a sumoylation-dependent fashion, and this enhances p53-dependent transcription (Fogal et al., 2001). This same PML variant colocalized with GRIP1 in our experiments (Figure 15, panels D to F).

We have also examined nuclear distribution of the PML variants PML-L and PML-3 with respect to localization of AR, SUMO-1 and GRIP1. Neither PML variant, PML-3 or PML-L, colocalized with AR, emphasizing the fact that AR speckles and PML bodies are two separate entities (Figure 15, panels A to C). In spite of ectopic PML-3, which in the absence of AR induces GRIP1 to redistribute with it into same domain structures (Figure 15, panel D), agonist-occupied AR was able to induce GRIP1 to conform to the AR distribution pattern (Figure 15, panels J to M). In our experiments, both PML variants either colocalized with SUMO-1 perfectly or they were totally separated from SUMO-1 in confocal microscopy in non-synchronized cell population (data not shown) therein suggesting that this phenomenon may be cell-cycle dependent.

The NR speckles are clearly different from the PML nuclear domains, in that SRs reside in hundreds of speckles, whereas PMLs are localized to only tens of dots. However, PML bodies may at least indirectly be involved in SR-regulated transcription, since p160 coactivators appear to reside part of the time in PML bodies (Baumann et al., 2002). Besides the recruitment of CBP and p300 to NRs occurs through p160 proteins and the association of latter proteins with AR triggers AR transcription complex formation (Shang et al., 2002; Kang et al., 2002). In summary, sumoylation is emerging as an important control mechanism in the regulation of GRIP1 subcellular targeting and interactions with other proteins.



**Fig 15.** Confocal microscopy of PML-variants PML-3 and PML-L with AR and GRIP1 in COS-1 cell nuclei. AR does not colocalize with PML-3 (panels A-C) or PML-L (data not shown). GRIP1 colocalizes with PML-3, i.e. proteins reside next to each other in same domains as separate subdomain structures (panels D to F). GRIP1 and PML-L reside in totally separate nuclear domains (panels G to I). AR recruits GRIP1 to AR speckles to colocalize with AR in spite of coexpressed PML-3 (panels J to M). Transfections and fixation were done as described in III and IV. AR was fused to EGFP, GRIP1 and PML were detected with antibodies. In triple labeling experiments, fluorochromes of secondary antibodies (described in materials and methods) were exited with 488, 568 and 660 nm wavelengths. Otherwise confocal microscopy was done as described in III and IV.

In summary, in addition to the ligand, sumoylation is emerging as an important control mechanism in the regulation of subcellular targeting and interactions of steroid receptors and their coregulators (Figure 16).



Fig. 16. Schematic summary of AR and coregulator trafficking. In principle, the ligand regulates the following AR functions: AR trafficking to the nucleus, DNA binding, transcription activation function, interaction with coregulators and the residence of AR in "AR speckles". Agonistic ligands support all the aforementioned functions, but pure antagonist, hydroxyflutamide and casodex, block DNA binding, transactivation and interaction with coactivator GRIP1. GRIP1 is distributed either diffusely in the nucleoplasm, in granular domains, in ND10s with PML or in SR domains. Sumoylation of GRIP1 may be an important element for both modulation of AR-dependent transcription and colocalization with AR. Agonist-occupied AR colocalizes with correctly sumoylated GRIP1 at transcription sites in a speckled pattern typical of AR domains. Sumoylation regulates the formation and composition of ND10s and interactions of PML body proteins. PML bodies may be involved in the regulation of SR activity through their ability to regulate p160 proteins. Another coregulator, SNURF, is able to facilitate AR trafficking into the nucleus and association of AR with the nuclear matrix (NuMa). The functions that we have examined in this study are indicated with black arrows, other interactions that are known to be important for the regulation of AR and GRIP1 function and the residence in nuclear domains are depicted with white arrows. In addition to ligand- and sumoylation-dependent regulation, SR activity is also regulated by ubiquitinylation. Degradation of SRs is ubiquitinylation-dependently regulated, and sumoylation has been shown to antagonize ubiquitinylation-dependent degradation of some proteins. Interestingly, SNURF is an ubiquitin ligase.

#### **6. FUTURE DIRECTIONS**

Characterization of factors regulating the residence and movement of steroid receptors and their coregulators in different nuclear domains is of major importance for understanding the transcriptional regulation.

We used confocal laser microscopy with optional sectioning to enhance resolution from that obtained with conventional fluorescence microscopy. With laser microscopy, the quality of three dimensional data obtained about protein distribution is vastly improved as compared to traditional fluorescence microscopy where diffuse distribution may hide especially subtle granular distribution patterns. The experimental setting was limited by that it was done in fixed cells, and monitoring of dynamic changes in the distributions of receptor and coactivator was not possible. Observation of the GFP-tagged molecules at single cell level in living cells as function of time in conjunction with fluorescence recovery after photobleaching techniques (FRAP) would certify the effects observed in fixed cells.

Next step in more detailed characterization of the functional nature of GRIP AR colocalization may also be microscopic. Fluorescence resonance electron transmission (FRET) microscopy applying spectral variants of GFP would allow monitoring of dynamic changes in protein-protein interactions in living cells (Day et al., 1999; 2001). Moreover, spatial resolution high enough for interpreting fluorescence data from thousands of nuclear domains, otherwise beyond fluorescence microscopy, can be achieved with FRET.

# CONCLUSIONS

The results can be briefly summarized as follows:

• Agonist-induced conformational change is needed for AR DNA binding in vivo.

• SNURF facilitates AR import to nuclei and enhances association of AR to nuclear matrix.

• The nuclear receptor interaction domain of GRIP1 is modulated by covalent attachment of SUMO-1, and sumoylation of GRIP1 is needed for complete nuclear colocalization of GRIP1 with AR.

• AR-GRIP1 colocalization is induced by agonists and a mixed agonist/antagonist, cyproterone acetate, and disrupted by the pure antagonists casodex and hydroxyflutamide.

• Pure androgen antagonists casodex and hydroxyflutamide inhibit DNA binding of AR and prevent AR from adopting its correct subnuclear distribution.

In conclusion, the ligand regulates DNA binding of AR and interaction of coregulatory proteins with AR. In addition to the ligand, SUMO-1 modification is a novel important mechanism controlling the ability of coactivator GRIP1 to interact and colocalize with AR.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Tämä väitöskirja on tehty Helsingin yliopiston Biolääketieteen laitoksella. Kiitän ohjaajiani dosentti Jorma Palvimoa ja professori Olli A. Jännettä. On ollut etuoikeus työskennellä Ollin ja Jorman runsaan vuosikymmenen kuluessa tietämykseltään ja tekniikoiltaan timantiksi hiomassa tutkimusryhmässä. Olli Jännettä kiitän ohjauksen lisäksi myös väitöskirjani englannin kielen kuntoonsaattamisesta sekä tilaisuudesta lisämausteena tutustua rakennussuunnittelun kiehtovaan maailmaan muuttaessamme Siltavuorenpenkereeltä Biomedicumiin. Mutta: mitäpä minä olisin Jormatta? En ainakaan väittelemässä, sillä Jorma on ollut se jokapäiväinen tuki, turva ja opettaja: KIITOS KAIKESTA.

Kiitän professori Anitta Mahosta ja dosentti Veli Isomaata väitöskirjakäsikirjoitukseni tarkastamisesta ja erityisesti Anittaa perusteellisesta paneutumisesta tutkielmani kohentamiseen.

Suurimmat kiitokset tämän työn läpiviennistä, labrassa päivästä päivään puurtamisesta, ansaitsevat Hetti ja Noora. Hetillä riitti tarmoa ja puhtia mennä vaikka läpi harmaan kiven. Nooran rehtiys ja tosiasioiden hyväksymiskyky olivat virkistävä kokemus näillä tieteen kentillä. Marikaa on puolestaan kiittäminen siitä, että sain väitöskirjani kirjoitettua. Ilman Marikan "insinööritaitoja" ja kärsivällisyyttä kuunnella ininääni ja kestää hupsis-räpeltämistäni ei tekeleessäni olisi yhtään powerpoint kuvaa saatikka excel-taulukkoa. Konfokaalimikroskopian onnistuminen on Helena Vihisen ansiota: kiitos avusta ja heltymättömästä kannustuksesta.

Kuluneena kahdeksana vuotena jokainen OAJ-ryhmässä työskennellyt on omalta osaltaan vaikuttanut laboratoriomme mikrokosmoksen koostumukseen: kiitos sekä hyvistä väreistä että ankarista opeista. Labran toimivuudesta kiitos Pirjolle, Saijalle, Ellulle, Leenalle, Sirpalle, Seijalle, Katille, Birgitille, Jontelle, Katjalle, Sampolle, Riitalle, Caritalle ja Leenalle. Leenalle erityiskiitos "äiteenäni" olemisesta ja transfektioista. Annea ja Heikkiä kiitän väsymättömästä avuliaisuudesta. Tarjaa ja Mikkoa kiitän ystävyydestä ja (suhteellisesta) järjissäpysymisestäni. Marikalle kiitos naurusta ja eläinmaailmasta. Natskua on ikävä.

Lopuksi käsittääkseni viisas lause: "Ole tyytyväinen" (Olli L.)

Helsingissä toukokuussa 2003

Man Kan

## REFERENCES

Abdel-Hafiz H, Takimoto GS, Tung L, Horwitz KB 2002 The inhibitory function in human progesterone receptor N termini binds SUMO-1 protein to regulate autoinhibition and transrepression. J Biol Chem 277:33950-33956

Adler AJ, Danielsen M, Robins DM 1992 Androgen-specific gene activation via a consensus glucocorticoid response element is determined by interaction with nonreceptor factors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89:11660–11663

Ait-Si-Ali S, Ramirez S, Barre FX, Dkhissi F, Magnaghi-Jaulin L, Girault JA, Robin P, Knibiehler M, Pritchard LL, Ducommum B, Trouche D, Harel-Belian A 1998 Histone acetyltransferase activity of CBP is controlled by cyclin-dependent kinases and oncoprotein E1A. Nature 396:184–186

Alen P, Claessens F, Verhoeven G, Rombauts W, Peeters B 1999 The androgen receptor amino-terminal domain plays a key role in p160 coactivator stimulated gene transcription. Mol Cell Biol 19:6085–6097

Andersen JS, Lyon CE, Fox AH, Leung AK, Lam YW, Steen H, Mann M, Lamond AI 2002 Directed proteomic analysis of the human nucleolus. Curr Biol 12:1-11

Anzick SL, Kononen J, Walker RL, Azorsa DO, Tanner MM, Guan XY, Sauter G, Kallioniemi OP, Trent JM, Meltzer PS 1997 AIB1, a steroid receptor coactivator amplified in breast and ovarian cancer. Science. 1997 277:965-968

Balk SP 2002 Androgen receptor as a target in androgen-independent prostate cancer. Urology 60:132-138

Baumann CT, Ma H, Wolford R, Reyes JC, Maruvada P, Lim C, Yen PM, Stallcup MR, Hager GL 2001 The glucocorticoid receptor interacting protein 1 (GRIP1) localizes in discrete nuclear foci that associate with ND10 bodies and are enriched in components of the 26S proteasome. Mol Endocrinol 15:485-500

Baumeister W, Walz J, Zuhl F, Seemuller E. 1998 The proteasome: paradigm of a self-compartmentalizing protease. Cell 92:367-380

Beato, M., Herrlich, P. and Schutz, G 1995 Steroid hormone receptors: many actors in search of a plot. Cell 83: 851-857

Belmont AS 2001 Visualizing chromosome dynamics with GFP. Trends Cell Biol 11:250-257

Benten W, Becker A, Schmitt-Wrede H, Wunderlich F 2002 Developmental regulation of intracellular and surface androgen receptors in T cells. Steroids 67:925

Benten WPM, Lieberherr M, Giese G, Wrehlke C, Stamm O, Sekeris CE, Mossmann H, Wunderlich F 1999 Functional testosterone receptors in plasma membranes of T cells. FASEB J 13:123–133

Benten WPM, Lieberherr M, Stamm O, Wrehlke C, Guo Z, Wunderlich F 1999 Testosterone signalling through internalizable surface receptors in androgen receptor free macrophages. Mol Biol Cell 10:3113–3123

Berrevoets CA, Doesburg P, Steketee K, Trapman J, Brinkmann AO. 1998 Functional interactions of the AF-2 activation domain core region of the human androgen receptor with the amino-terminal domain and with the transcriptional coactivator TIF2 (transcriptional intermediary factor2). Mol Endocrinol 12:1172-1183

Best JL, Ganiatsas S, Agarwal S, Changou A, Salomoni P, Shirihai O, Meluh PB, Pandolfi PP, Zon LI. 2002 SUMO-1 protease-1 regulates gene transcription through PML. Mol Cell 10:843-855

Bevan CL, Hoare S, Claessens F, Heery DM, Parker M 1999 The AF1 and AF2 domains of the androgen receptor interact with distinct regions of SRC1. Mol Cell Biol 19: 8383–8392

Bischof O, Kirsh O, Pearson M, Itahana K, Pelicci PG, Dejean A 2002 Deconstructing PML-induced premature senescence. EMBO J 21:3358-3369

Bloch DB, Chiche JD, Orth D, de la Monte SM, Rosenzweig A, Bloch KD 1999 Structural and functional heterogeneity of nuclear bodies. Mol Cell Biol 19:4423-4430

Bloch DB, Nakajima A, Gulick T, Chiche JD, Orth D, de La Monte SM, Bloch KD 2000 Sp110 localizes to the PML-Sp100 nuclear body and may function as a nuclear hormone receptor transcriptional coactivator. Mol Cell Biol 20:6138-6146

Bode J, Benham C, Knopp A, Mielke C 2000 Transcriptional augmentation: modulation of gene expression by scaffold/matrixattached regions (S/MAR elements). Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr 10:73-90

Boisvert FM, Kruhlak MJ, Box AK, Hendzel MJ, Bazett-Jones DP 2001 The transcription coactivator CBP is a dynamic component of the promyelocytic leukemia nuclear body. J Cell Biol 152:1099-1106

Boisvert, F. M., Hendzel MJ, and Bazett-Jones, DP 2000. Promyelocytic leukemia (PML) nuclear bodies are protein structures that do not accumulate RNA. J Cell Biol 148:283-292

Boonyaratanakornkit V, Scott MP, Ribon V, Sherman L, Anderson SM, Maller JL, Miller WT, Edwards DP 2001 Progesterone receptor contains a proline-rich motif that activates c-Src family tyrosine kinases. Mol Cell 8:269–280

Borden KL. 2002 Pondering the promyelocytic leukemia protein (PML) puzzle: possible functions for PML nuclear bodies. Mol Cell Biol 22:5259-5269

Bourguet W, Germain P, Gronemeyer H 2000 Nuclear receptor ligand binding domains: three-dimensional structures, molecular interactions and pharmacological implications. Trends Pharmacol Sci 21:381–388

Bourguet W, Ruff M, Chambon P, Gronemeyer H, Moras D 1995 Crystal structure of the ligand binding domain of the human nuclear receptor RXR. Nature 375:359–360

Brady ME, Ozanne DM, Gaughan L, Waite I, Cook S, Neal DE, Robson CN 1999 Tip60 is a nuclear hormone receptor coactivator. J Biol Chem 274:17599–17604

Carey KL, Richards SA, Lounsbury KM, Macara IG 1996 Evidence using a green fluorescent protein-glucocorticoid receptor chimera that the Ran/TC4 GTPase mediates an essential function independent of nuclear protein import. J Cell Biol 133: 985–996

Chang CY, McDonnell DP. 2002 Evaluation of ligand-dependent changes in AR structure using peptide probes. Mol Endocrinol 16:647-660

Chauchereau A, Amazit L, Quesne M, Guiochon-Mantel A, Milgrom E. 2003 Sumoylation of the progesterone receptor and of the coactivator SRC-1. J Biol Chem 278: 12335-12343

Chen D, Ma H, Hong H, Koh SS, Huang S-M, Schurter BT, Aswad DW, Stallcup MR 1999 a Regulation of transcription by a protein methyltransferase. Science 284: 2174–2177

Chen H, Lin RJ, Xie W, Wilpitz D, Evans RM 1999 b Regulation of hormone-induced histone hyperacetylation and gene activation via acetylation of an acetylase. Cell 98: 675–686

Chen JD, Evans RM 1995 A transcriptional co-repressor that interacts with nuclear hormone receptors. Nature 377:454-457

Chen H, Lin RJ, Schiltz RL, Chakravarti D, Nash A, Nagy L, Privalsky ML, Nakatani Y, Evans RM 1997 Nuclear receptor coactivator ACTR is a novel histone acetyltransferase and forms a multimeric activation complex with P/CAF and CBP/p300. Cell 90:569-580

Cheng S, Brzostek S, Lee SR, Hollenberg AN, Balk SP 2002 Inhibition of the dihydrotestosterone-activated androgen receptor by nuclear receptor corepressor. Mol Endocrinol 16:1492-1501

Chung CD, Liao J, Liu B, Rao X, Jay P, Berta P, Shuai K 1997 Specific inhibition of Stat3 signal transduction by PIAS3. Science 278:1803–1805

Cook PR 2002 Predicting three-dimensional genome structure from transcriptional activity. Nat Genet 32:347-352

Coux O, Tanaka K, Goldberg AL 1996 Structure and functions of the 20S and 26S proteasomes. Annu Rev Biochem 65:801-847

Craft N, Sawyers CL 1998 Mechanistic concepts in androgen-dependence of prostate cancer. Cancer Metastasis Rev 7:421-427

Cremer T, Cremer C 2001 Chromosome territories, nuclear architecture and gene regulation in mammalian cells. Nat Rev Genet 2:292-301

Culig Z, Hobisch A, Cronauer MV, Hittmair A, Radmayr C, Bartsch G, Klocker H 1995 Activation of the androgen receptor by polypeptide growth factors and cellular regulators. World J Urol 13:285-289

Czar MJ, Galigniana MD, Silverstein AM, Pratt WB 1997 Geldanamycin, a heat shock protein 90-binding benzoquinone ansamycin, inhibits steroid-dependent translocation of the glucocorticoid receptor from the cytoplasm to the nucleus. Biochemistry 36: 7776–7785

Daniellian PS, White R, Lees JA, Parker MG 1992 Identification of a conserved region required for hormone dependent transcriptional activation by steroid hormone receptors. EMBO J 11:1025–1033

Darimont BD, Wagner RL, Apriletti JW, Stallcup MR, Kushner PJ, Baxter JD, Fletterick RJ, Yamamoto KR (1998) Structure and specificity of nuclear receptor-coactivator interactions. Genes Dev 12: 3343–3356

Davies TH, Ning YM, Sanchez ER 2002 A new first step in activation of steroid receptors: hormone-induced switching of FKBP51 and FKBP52 immunophilins. J Cell Biochem 277:4597-4600

Day RN, Nordeen SK, Wan Y 1999 Visualizing protein-protein interactions in the nucleus of the living cell. Mol Endocrinol. 13:517-526

Day RN, Periasamy A, Schaufele F 2001 Fluorescence resonance energy transfer microscopy of localized protein interactions in the living cell nucleus. Methods 25:4-18

Dedhar S, Rennie PS, Shago M, Hagesteijn CYL, Yang H, Filmus J, Hawley RG, Bruchovsky N, Cheng H, Matusik RJ, Giguère V 1994 Inhibition of nuclear hormone receptor activity by calreticulin. Nature 367:480–483

Deroo BJ, Rentsch C, Sampath S, Young J, DeFranco DB, Archer TK 2002 Proteasomal inhibition enhances glucocorticoid receptor transactivation and alters its subnuclear trafficking. Mol Cell Biol 22:4113-4123

Desterro JMP, Rodriguez MS, Hay RT 1998 SUMO-1 modification of IkBa inhibits NF-kB activation. Mol Cell 2: 233-239

Desterro JMP, Rodriguez MS, Kemp GD, Hay RT 1999 Identification of the enzyme required for activation of the small ubiquitin-like protein SUMO-1. J Biol Chem 274: 10618–10624

DeFranco DB 2002 Navigating steroid hormone receptors through the nuclear compartment. Mol Endocrinol 116:1449-1455

de The H, Lavau C, Marchio A, Chomienne C, Degos L, Dejean A 1991 The PML-RAR alpha fusion mRNA generated by the t(15;17) translocation in acute promyelocytic leukemia encodes a functionally altered RAR. Cell 66:675-684

Ding XF, Anderson CM, Ma H, Hong H, Uht RM, Kushner PJ, Stallcup MR 1998 Nuclear receptor-binding sites of coactivators glucocorticoid receptor interacting protein 1 (GRIP1) and steroid receptor coactivator 1 (SRC-1): multiple motifs with different binding specificities. Mol Endocrinol 12:302-313

Djakiew D 2000 Dysregulated expression of growth factors and their receptors in the development of prostate cancer. Prostate 42:150-160

Dotzlaw H, Moehren U, Mink S, Cato AC, Iniguez Lluhi JA, Baniahmad A 2002 The amino terminus of the human AR is target for corepressor action and antihormone agonism. Mol Endocrinol 16:661-673

Doucas V, Tini M, Egan DA, Evans RM 1999 Modulation of CREB binding protein function by the promyelocytic (PML) oncoprotein suggests a role for nuclear bodies in hormone signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96: 2627–2632

Dundr M, Misteli T 2001 Functional architecture in the cell nucleus. Biochem J 356:297-310

Duprez E, Saurin AJ, Desterro JM, Lallemand-Breitenbach V, Howe K, Boddy MN, Solomon E, de Thé H, Hay RT, Freemont PS 1999 SUMO-1 modification of the acute promyelocytic leukaemia protein PML: implications for nuclear localization. J Cell Sci 112:381–393

Dyck JA, Maul GG, Miller WH Jr, Chen JD, Kakizuka A, Evans RM 1994 A novel macromolecular structure is a target of the promyelocyte-retinoid acid receptor oncoprotein. Cell 76: 333–343

Eggert M, Michel J, Schneider S, Bornfleth H, Baniahmad A, Fackelmayer FO, Schmidt S, Renkawitz R 1997 The glucocorticoid receptor is associated with the RNA-binding nuclear matrix protein hnRNP U. J Biol Chem 272:28471-28478

Everett RD, Earnshaw WC, Pluta AF, Sternsdorf T, Ainsztein AM, Carmena M, Ruchaud S, Hsu WL, Orr A 1999 A dynamic connection between centromeres and ND10 proteins. J Cell Sci 112:3443-3454

Everett RD, Lomonte P, Sternsdorf T, van Driel R, Orr A 1999 Cell cycle regulation of PML modification and ND10 composition. J Cell Sci 112:4581-4588

Fagioli M, Alcalay M, Pandolfi PP, Venturini L, Mencarelli A, Simeone A, Acampora D, Grignani F, Pelicci PG 1992 Alternative splicing of PML transcripts predicts coexpression of several carboxy-terminally different protein isoforms. Oncogene 7:1083-1091

Fang Y, Fliss AE, Robins DM, Caplan AJ 1996 Hsp90 regulates androgen receptor hormone binding affinity in vivo. J Biol Chem 271: 28697–28702

Feng W, Ribeiro RCJ, Wagner RL, Nguyen H, Apriletti JW, Fletterick RJ, Baxter JD, Kushner PJ, West BL 1998 Hormonedependent coactivator binding to a hydrophobic cleft on nuclear receptors. Science 280: 1747–1749

Fogal V, Gostissa M, Sandy P, Zacchi P, Sternsdorf T, Jensen K, Pandolfi PP, Will H, Schneider C, Del Sal G 2000 Regulation of p53 activity in nuclear bodies by a specific PML isoform. EMBO J 19: 6185-6195

Fondell J, Guermah M, Malik S, Roeder RG 1999 Thyroid hormone receptor-associated proteins and general positive cofactors mediate thyroid hormone receptor function in the absence of the TATA box-binding protein-associated factors of TFIID. PNAS 96: 1959-1964

Fondell JD, Ge H, Roeder RG 1996 Ligand induction of a transcriptionally active thyroid hormone receptor coactivator complex. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93: 8329-8333

Font de Mora J, Brown M 2000 AIB1 is a conduit for kinase-mediated growth factor signaling to the estrogen receptor. Mol Cell Biol 20: 5041–5047

Freedman LP 1992 Anatomy of the steroid receptor zinc finger region. Endocr Rev 13: 129-145

Freeman BC, Yamamoto KR 2001 Continuous recycling: a mechanism for modulatory signal transduction. Trends Biochem Sci 26: 285-290

Freiman RN, Tjian R 2003 Regulating the regulators. Lysine modifications make their mark. Cell 112: 11-17

Froesch BA, Takayama S, Reed JC 1998 BAG-1L protein enhances androgen receptor function. J Biol Chem 273:11660-11666

Fu M, Wang C, Wang J, Zhang X, Sakamaki T, Yeung YG, Chang C, Hopp T, Fuqua SA, Jaffray E, Hay RT, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA, Pestell RG 2002 Androgen receptor acetylation governs trans activation and MEKK1-induced apoptosis without affecting in vitro sumoylation and trans-repression function. Mol Cell Biol 22: 3373-3388

Fujimoto N, Mizokami A, Harada S, Matsumoto T 2001 Different expression of androgen receptor coactivators in human prostate. Urology 58: 289-294

Fujimoto N, Yeh S, Kang HY, Inui S, Chang HC, Mizokami A, Chang C 1999 Cloning and characterization of androgen receptor coactivator, ARA55, in human prostate. J Biol Chem 274: 8316-8321

Galigniana MD, Housley PR, DeFranco DB, Pratt WB 1999 Inhibition of glucocorticoid receptor nucleocytoplasmic shuttling by okadaic acid requires intact cytoskeleton. J Biol Chem 274: 16222–16227

Gant TM, Wilson KL 1997 ARF is not required for nuclear vesicle fusion or mitotic membrane disassembly in vitro: evidence for a non-ARF GTPase in fusion. Eur J Cell Biol 74:10-19

Gaughan L, Logan IR, Cook S, Neal DE, Robson CN 2002 Tip60 and histone deacetylase 1 regulate androgen receptor activity through changes to the acetylation status of the receptor. J Biol Chem. 277: 25904-25013

Gelmann EP 2002 Molecular biology of the androgen receptor. J Clin Oncol 20:3001-3015 Genes Dev 16: 533-547

Georget V, Lobaccaro JM, Terouanne B, Mangeat P, Nicolas JC, Sultan C 1997 Trafficking of the androgen receptor in living cells with fused green fluorescent protein-androgen receptor. Mol Cell Endocrinol 129: 17-26

Georget V, Terouanne B, Nicolas JC, Sultan C 2002 Mechanism of antiandrogen action: key role of hsp90 in conformational change and transcriptional activity of the androgen receptor. Biochemistry 41: 11824-118231

Gianni M, Bauer A, Garattini E, Chambon P, Rochette-Egly C 2002 Phosphorylation by p38MAPK and recruitment of SUG-1 are required for RA-induced RAR gamma degradation and transactivation. EMBO J 21: 3760-3769

Giguère V 1999 Orphan nuclear receptors: from gene to function. Endocr Rev 20: 689-725

Gioeli D, Ficarro SB, Kwiek JJ, Aaronson D, Hancock M, Catling AD, White FM, Christian RE, Settlage RE, Shabanowitz J, Hunt DF, Weber MJ 2002 Androgen receptor phosphorylation. Regulation and identification of the phosphorylation sites. J Biol Chem 277: 29304-29314

Gong L, Millas S, Maul GG, Yeh ETH 2000 Differential regulation of sentrinized proteins by a novel sentrin-specific protease. J Biol Chem 275: 3355–3359

Gostissa M, Hengstermann A, Fogal V, Sandy P, Schwarz SE, Scheffner M, Del Sal G 1999 Activation of p53 by conjugation to the ubiquitin-like protein SUMO-1. EMBO J 18: 6462–6471

Gregory CW, He B, Johnson RT, Ford OH, Mohler JL, French FS, Wilson EM 2001 A mechanism for androgen receptor mediated prostate cancer after androgen deprivation therapy. Cancer Res 61: 4315–4319

Guiochon-Mantel A, Delabre K, Lescop P, Milgrom E 1994 Nuclear localization signals also mediate the outward movement of proteins from the nucleus. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 91: 7179–7183

Guiochon-Mantel A, Savouret JF, Quignon F, Delabre K, Milgrom E, De The H 1995 Effect of PML and PML-RAR on the transactivation properties and subcellular distribution of steroid hormone receptors. Mol Endocrinol 9: 1791–1803

Guldner HH, Szostecki C, Schroder P, Matschl U, Jensen K, Luders C, Will H, Sternsdorf T 1999 Splice variants of the nuclear dot-associated Sp100 protein contain homologies to HMG-1 and a human nuclear phosphoprotein-box motif. J Cell Sci 112: (Pt5): 733-747

He B, Bowen NT, Minges JT, Wilson EM 2001 Androgen-induced NH2- and COOH-terminal interaction inhibits p160 coactivator recruitment by activation function 2. J Biol Chem 276: 42293–42301

He B, Kemppainen JA, Voegel JJ, Gronemeyer H, Wilson EM 1999 Activation function 2 in the human androgen receptor ligand binding domain mediates interdomain communication with the NH2-terminal domain. J Biol Chem 274: 37219–37225

He B, Kemppainen JA, Wilson EM 2000 FXXLF and WXXLF sequences mediate the NH2-terminal interaction with the ligand binding domain of the androgen receptor. J Biol Chem 275: 22986–22994

He B, Lee LW, Minges JT, Wilson EM 2002 Dependence of selective gene activation on the androgen receptor NH2- and COOH-terminal interaction. J Biol Chem 277: 25631-25639

He B, Minges JT, Lee LW, Wilson EM 2002 The FXXLF motif mediates androgen receptor-specific interactions with coregulators. J Biol Chem 277: 10226-10235

Heery DM, Kalkhoven E, Hoare S, Parker MG 1997 A signature motif in transcriptional co-activators mediates binding to nuclear receptors. Nature 387: 733–736

Heinlein CA, Chang C 2002 Androgen receptor (AR) coregulators: an overview. Endocr Rev 23: 175-200

Heinlein CA, Chang C 2002 The roles of androgen receptors and androgen-binding proteins in nongenomic androgen actions. Mol Endocrinol 16: 2181-2187

Hershko A, Ciechanover A 1998 The ubiquitin system. Annu Rev Biochem 67: 425-479

Hicke L. 2001 Protein regulation by monoubiquitin. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2: 195-201

Hobisch A, Culig Z, Radmayr C, Bartsch G, Klocker H, Hittmair A 1995 Distant metastases from prostatic carcinoma express androgen receptor protein. Cancer Res 55 : 3068-3072

Hobisch A, Hoffmann J, Lambrinidis L, Eder IE, Bartsch G, Klocker H, Culig Z 2000 Antagonist/agonist balance of the nonsteroidal antiandrogen bicalutamide (Casodex) in a new prostate cancer model. Urol Int 65: 73-79

Hochstrasser M 1995 Ubiquitin, proteasomes, and the regulation of intracellular protein degradation. Curr Opin Cell Biol 7: 215-223

Hochstrasser M 2001 SP-RING for SUMO: new functions bloom for a ubiquitin-like protein. Cell 107: 5-8

Hochstrasser M 2002 New structural clues to substrate specificity in the "ubiquitin system". Mol Cell 9:453-454

Hodges M, Tissot C, Howe K, Grimwalde D, Freemont PS 1998 Structure, organization, and dynamics of promyelocytic leukemia protein nuclear bodies. Am J Hum Genet 63: 297–304

Hoege C, Pfander B, Moldovan GL, Pyrowolakis G, Jentsch S 2002 RAD6-dependent DNA repair is linked to modification of PCNA by ubiquitin and SUMO. Nature 419: 135-141

Hong H, Kohli K, Garabedian MJ, Stallcup MR 1996 GRIP1, a transcriptional coactivator for the AF-2 transactivation domain of steroid, thyroid, retinoid, and vitamin D receptors. Mol Cell Biol 17:2735-2744

Hong SH, Privalsky ML 2000 The SMRT corepressor is regulated by a MEK-1 kinase pathway: inhibition of corepressor function is associated with SMRT phosphorylation and nuclear export. Mol Cell Biol 20:6612-6625

Hozak P, Cook PR, Schofer C, Mosgoller W, Wachtler F 1994a Site of transcription of ribosomal RNA and intranucleolar structure in HeLa cells. J Cell Sci 107: 639-648

Hozak P, Jackson DA, Cook PR 1994b Replication factories and nuclear bodies: the ultrastructural characterization of replication sites during the cell cycle. J Cell Sci 107: 2191-2202

Hsu SC, DeFranco DB 1995 Selectivity of cell cycle regulation of glucocorticoid receptor function. J Biol Chem 270: 3359-3364

Htun H, Barsony J, Renyi I, Gould DL, Hager GL 1996 Visualization of glucocorticoid receptor translocation and intranuclear organization in living cells with a green fluorescent protein chimera. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 93: 4845–4850

Htun H, Holth LT, Walker D, Davie JR, Hager G 1999 Direct visualization of the human estrogen receptor alpha reveals a role for ligand in the nuclear distribution of the receptor. Mol Biol Cell 10: 471-486

Hu JM, Bodwell JE, Munck A 1994 Cell cycle-dependent glucocorticoid receptor phosphorylation and activity. Mol Endocrinol 8:1709-1713

Hu Mc and Davidson N 1987 The inducible lac operator-repressor system is functional in mammalian cells. Cell 48: 555-566

Hu X, Lazar MA 1999 The CoRNR motif controls the recruitment of corepressors by nuclear hormone receptors. Nature 402: 93-96

Huang X, Kadonaga JT 2001 Biochemical analysis of transcriptional repression by Drosophila histone deacetylase 1. J Biol Chem. 276: 12497-12500

Husmann DA, Wilson CM, McPhaul MJ, Tilley WD, Wilson JD 1990 Antipeptide antibodies to two distinct regions of the androgen receptor localize the receptor protein to the nuclei of target cells in the rat and human prostate. Endocrinology 12: 2359-2368

Ichinose H, Garnier J-M, Chambon P, Losson R 1997 Ligand-dependent interaction between the estrogen receptor and the human homologues of SWI2/SNF2. Gene 188: 95–100

Ikonen T, Palvimo JJ, Kallio PJ, Reinikainen P, Jänne OA 1994 Stimulation of androgen-regulated transactivation by modulators of protein phosphorylation. Endocrinology 135: 1359-1366

Ikonen T, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA 1997 Interaction between the amino- and carboxyl-terminal regions of the rat androgen receptor modulates transcriptional activity and is influenced by nuclear receptor coactivators. J Biol Chem 272: 29821–29828

Ikonen T, Palvimo JJ, Kallio PJ, Reinikainen P, Jänne OA 1994 Stimulation of androgen related transactivation by modulators of protein phosphorylation. Endocrinology 135: 1359–1366

Iniguez-Lluhi JA, Pearce D 2000 A Common motif within the negative regulatory regions of multiple factors inhibits their transcriptional synergy. Mol Cell Biol 20: 6040-6050

Irvine RA, Ma H, Yu MC, Ross RK, Stallcup MR, Coetzee GA 2000 Inhibition of p160-mediated coactivation with increasing androgen receptor polyglutamine length. Hum Mol Genet 9: 267-274

Ishov AM, Sotnikov AG, Negorev D, Vladimirova OV, Neff N, Kamitani T, Yeh ET, Strauss JF 3rd, Maul GG 1999 PML is critical for ND10 formation and recruits the PML-interacting protein daxx to this nuclear structure when modified by SUMO-1. J Cell Biol 147: 221-234

Ito K, Adachi S, Iwakami R, Yasuda H, Muto Y, Seki N, Okano Y 2001 N-Terminally extended human ubiquitin-conjugating enzymes (E2s) mediate the ubiquitination of RING-finger proteins, ARA54 and RNF8. Eur J Biochem 268: 2725-2732

Jackson DA, Iborra FJ, Manders EM, Cook PR 1998 Numbers and organization of RNA polymerases, nascent transcripts, and transcription units in HeLa nuclei. Mol Biol Cell 9:1523-1536

Jackson PK 2001 A new RING for SUMO: wrestling transcriptional responses into nuclear bodies with PIAS family E3 SUMO ligases. Genes Dev 15:3053-3058

Jackson TA, Richer JK, Bain DL, Takimoto GS, Tung L, Horwitz KB 1997 The partial agonist activity of antagonist-occupied steroid receptors is controlled by a novel hinge domain-binding coactivator L7/SPA and the corepressors N-CoR and SMRT. Mol Endocrinol 11: 693–705

Jensen K, Shiels C, Freemont PS 2001 PML protein isoforms and the RBCC/TRIM motif. Oncogene. 20: 7223-7233

Jenster G, Spencer TE, Burcin MM, Tsai SY, Tsai M-J, O'Malley BW 1997 Steroid receptor induction of gene transcription: a two-step model. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94: 7879–7884

Jenster G, Trapman J, Brinkmann AO 1993 Nuclear import of the androgen receptor. Biochem J 293: 761-768

Jenster G, van der Korput HAGM, van Vroonhoven C, van der Kwast TH, Trapman J, Brinkman AO 1991 Domains of the androgen receptor involved in steroid binding, transcriptional activation, and subcellular localization. Mol Endocrinol 5: 1396–1404

Jepsen K, Hermanson O, Onami TM, Gleiberman AS, Lunyak V, McEvilly RJ, Kurokawa R, Kumar V, Liu F, Seto E, Hedrick SM, Mandel G, Glass CK, Rose DW, Rosenfeld MG 2000 Combinatorial roles of the nuclear receptor corepressor in transcription and development. Cell 102:753-763

Jepsen K, Rosenfeld MG 2002 Biological roles and mechanistic actions of co-repressor complexes. J Cell Sci 115: 689-699

Johnson ES, Schwienhorst I, Dohmen RJ, Blobel G 1997 The ubiquitin-like protein Smt3p is activated for conjugation to other proteins by an Aos1p/Uba2p heterodimer. EMBO J 16: 5509-5519

Johnson ES, Gupta AA 2001 An E3-like factor that promotes SUMO conjugation to the yeast septins. Cell 106: 735-744

Joyce R, Fenton MA, Rode P, Constantine M, Gaynes L, Kolvenbag G, DeWolf W, Balk S, Taplin ME, Bubley GJ 1998 High dose bicalutamide for androgen independent prostate cancer: effect of prior hormonal therapy. J Urol 159:149-153

Juan LJ, Shia WJ, Chen MH, Yang WM, Seto E, Lin YS, Wu CW 2000 Histone deacetylases specifically down-regulate p53dependent gene activation. J Biol Chem 275: 20436-20443

Kahyo T, Nishida T, Yasuda H 2001 Involvement of PIAS1 in the sumoylation of tumor suppressor p53. Mol Cell 8: 713-718

Kallio PJ, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 1994 Agonists, but not antagonists, alter the conformation of the hormone-binding domain of androgen receptor. Endocrinology 134: 998-1001

Kallio PJ, Poukka H, Moilanen A, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 1995 Androgen receptor mediated transcriptional regulation in the absence of direct interaction with a specific DNA element. Mol Endocrinol 9: 1017–1028

Kamei Y, Xu L, Heinzel T, Torchia J, Kurokawa R, Gloss B, Lin SC, Heyman RA, Rose DW, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG 1996 A CBP integrator complex mediates transcriptional activation and AP-1 inhibition by nuclear receptors. Cell 85:403-414

Kamitani T, Kito K, Nguyen HP, Wada H, Fukuda-Kamitani T, Yeh ET 1998 Identification of three major sentrinization sites in PML. J Biol Chem 273: 26675-26682

Kamitani T, Nguyen HP, Kito K, Fukuda-Kamitani T, Yeh ET 1998 Covalent modification of PML by the sentrin family of ubiquitin-like proteins. J Biol Chem 273: 3117-31120

Kang HY, Yeh S, Fujimoto N, Chang C 1999 Cloning and characterization of human prostate coactivator ARA54, a novel protein that associates with the androgen receptor. J Biol Chem 274: 8570-8576

Kang Z, Pirskanen A, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 2002 Involvement of proteasome in the dynamic assembly of the androgen receptor transcription complex. J Biol Chem. 277:48366-48371

Katzenellenbogen BS, Roberson PK, Weinstein RS, Jilka RL, Manolagas SC 2001 Nongenotropic, sex-nonspecific signaling through the estrogen or androgen receptors: dissociation from transcriptional activity. Cell 104: 719–730

Kemppainen JA, Lane MV, Sar M, Wilson EM 1992 Androgen receptor phosphorylation, turnover, nuclear transport, and transcriptional activation. Specificity for steroids and antihormones. J Biol Chem 267: 968-974

Kemppainen JA, Langley E, Wong CI, Bobseine K, Kelce WR, Wilson EM 1999 Distinguishing androgen receptor agonists and antagonists: distinct mechanisms of activation by medroxyprogesterone acetate and dihydrotestosterone. Mol Endocrinol 13: 440-454

Kennedy BK, Barbie DA, Classon M, Dyson N, Harlow E 2000 Nuclear organization of DNA replication in primary mammalian cells. Genes Dev 14: 2855-2868

Kentsis A, Gordon RE, Borden KL 2002 Self-assembly properties of a model RING domain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99: 667-672

Khan MM, Nomura T, Kim H, Kaul SC, Wadhwan R, Shinagawa T, Ichikawa-Iwata E, Zhong S, Pandolfi PP and Ishii S 2001 Role of PML and PML-RAR in Mad-mediated transcriptional repression. Mol Cell 7: 1233-1243

Kim KI, Baek SH, Chung CH 2002 Versatile protein tag, SUMO: its enzymology and biological function. J Cell Physiol 191: 257-268

Kipp M, Gohring F, Ostendorp T, van Drunen CM, van Driel R, Przybylski M, Fackelmayer FO 2000 SAF-Box, a conserved protein domain that specifically recognizes scaffold attachment region DNA. Mol Cell Biol 20: 7480-7489

Kirsh O, Seeler JS, Pichler A, Gast A, Muller S, Miska E, Mathieu M, Harel-Bellan A, Kouzarides T, Melchior F, Dejean A 2002 The SUMO E3 ligase RanBP2 promotes modification of the HDAC4 deacetylase. EMBO J 21: 2682-2691

Klotz L 2000 Hormone therapy for patients with prostate carcinoma. Cancer 88: 3009-3014

Knudsen KE, Cavenee WK, Arden KC 1999 D-type cyclins complex with the androgen receptor and inhibit its transcriptional transactivation ability. Cancer Res 59: 2297–2301

Koh SS, Chen D, Lee YH, Stallcup MR 2001 Synergistic enhancement of nuclear receptor function by p160 coactivators and two coactivators with protein methyltransferase activities. J Biol Chem. 276: 1089-1098

Koh SS, Li H, Lee YH, Widelitz RB, Chuong CM, Stallcup MR 2002 Synergistic coactivator function by coactivator-associated arginine methyltransferase (CARM) 1 and beta-catenin with two different classes of DNA-binding transcriptional activators. J Biol Chem 277: 26031-26035

Kokontis JM, Liao S 1999 Molecular action of androgen in the normal and neoplastic prostate. Vitam Horm 55: 219-307

Konoplya EF, Popoff EH 1992 Identification of the classical androgen receptor in male rat liver and prostate cell plasma membranes. Int J Biochem 24: 1979–1983

Korzus E, Torchia J, Rose DW, Xu L, Kurokawa R, McInerney EM, Mullen TM, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG 1998 Transcription factor specific requirements for coactivators and their acetyltransferase functions. Science 279:703-707

Kotaja N, Karvonen U, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 2002 PIAS proteins modulate transcription factors by functioning as SUMO-1 ligases. Mol Cell Biol 22: 5222-5234

Kotaja N, Vihinen M, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA 2002 Androgen receptor-interacting protein 3 and other PIAS proteins cooperate with glucocorticoid receptor-interacting protein 1 in steroid receptor-dependent signaling. J Biol Chem 277: 17781-17788

Kotaja N, Aittomäki S, Silvennoinen O, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA 2000 ARIP3 (androgen receptor-interacting protein 3) and other PIAS (protein inhibitor of activated STAT) proteins differ in their ability to modulate steroid receptor-dependent transcriptional activation. Mol. Endocrinol. 14: 1986–2000

Kousteni S, Bellido T, Plotkin LI, O'Brien CA, Bodenner DL, Han L, Han K, DiGregorio GB, Katzenellenbogen JA, Katzenellenbogen BS, Roberson PK, Weinstein RS, Jilka RL, Manolagas SC 2001 Nongenotropic, sex-nonspecific signaling through the estrogen or androgen receptors: dissociation from transcriptional activity. Cell 104: 719-730

Kouzarides T 2000 Acetylation: a regulatory modification to rival phosphorylation? EMBO J 19: 1176-1179

Kraus WL, Manning ET, Kadonaga JT 1999 Biochemical Analysis of Distinct Activation Functions in p300 That Enhance Transcription Initiation with Chromatin Templates . Mol Cell Biol 19: 8123-8135

Kuil CW, Mulder E 1996 Deoxyribonucleic acid-binding ability of androgen receptors in whole cells: implications for the actions of androgens and antiandrogens. Endocrinology 137: 1870-1877

Kwek SS, Derry J, Tyner AL, Shen Z, Gudkov AV 2001 Functional analysis and intracellular localization of p53 modified by SUMO-1. Oncogene 20: 2587-2599

Lallemand-Breitenbach V, Zhu J, Puvion F, Koken M, Honore N, Doubeikovsky A, Duprez E, Pandolfi PP, Puvion E, Freemont P and de The H2001 Role of promyelocytic leukemia (PML) sumolation in nuclear body formation, 11S proteasome recruitment, and As2O3-induced PML or PML/retinoic acid receptor alpha degradation. J Exp Med 193: 1361-1371

LaMorte VJ, Dyck JA, Ochs RL, Evans RM 1998 Localization of nascent RNA and CREB binding protein with the PMLcontaining nuclear body. PNAS 95: 4991-4996

Lange CA, Shen T, Horwitz KB 2000 Phosphorylation of human progesterone receptors at serine-294 by mitogen-activated protein kinase signals their degradation by the 26S proteasome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97: 1032-1037

Langley E, Kemppainen JA, Wilson EM 1998 Intermolecular NH2-/carboxyl-terminal interactions in androgen receptor dimerization revealed by mutations that cause androgen insensitivity. J Biol Chem 273: 92-101

Lavinsky RM, Jepsen K, Heinzel T, Torchia J, Mullen T-M, Schiff R, Del-Rio AL, Ricote M, Ngo S, Gemsch J, Hilsenbeck SG, Osborne CK, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG, Rose DW 1998 Diverse signaling pathways modulate nuclear receptor recruitment of N-CoR and SMRT complexes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95: 2920–2925

Lee YH, Koh SS, Zhang X, Cheng X, Stallcup MR 2002 Synergy among nuclear receptor coactivators: selective requirement for protein methyltransferase and acetyltransferase activities. Mol Cell Biol 22: 3621-3632

Li H, Gomes PJ, Chen JD 1997 RAC3, a steroid/nuclear receptor-associated coactivator that is related to SRC-1 and TIF2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:8479-8484

Li H, Leo C, Zhu J, Wu X, O'Neil J, Park EJ, Chen JD 2000 Sequestration and inhibition of Daxx-mediated transcriptional repression by PML. Mol Cell Biol 20:1784-1796

Li P, Yu X, Ge K, Melamed J, Roeder RG, Wang Z 2002 Heterogeneous expression and functions of androgen receptor cofactors in primary prostate cancer. Am J Pathol 161: 1467-1474

Li X, Kimbrel EA, Kenan DJ, McDonnell DP 2002 Direct interactions between corepressors and coactivators permit the integration of nuclear receptor-mediated repression and activation. Mol Endocrinol 16:1482-1491

Lim J, Ghadessy FJ, Abdullah AA, Pinsky L, Trifiro M, Yong EL 2000 Human androgen receptor mutation disrupts ternary interactions between ligand, receptor domains, and the coactivator TIF2 (transcription intermediary factor 2). Mol Endocrinol. 14:1187-1197

Lin HK, Wang L, Hu YC, Altuwaijri S, Chang C 2002 Phosphorylation-dependent ubiquitylation and degradation of androgen receptor by Akt require Mdm2 E3 ligase. EMBO J 21: 4037-4048

Lin H-K, Yeh S, Kang H-Y, Chang C 2001 Akt suppresses androgen-induced apoptosis by phosphorylating and inhibiting androgen receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98: 7200–7205

List HJ, Smith CL, Martinez E, Harris VK, Danielsen M, Riegel AT 2000 Effects of antiandrogens on chromatin remodeling and transcription of the integrated mouse mammary tumor virus promoter. Exp Cell Res 260: 160-165

Liu B, Liao J, Rao X, Kushner SA, Chung CD, Chang DD and Shuai K 1998 Inhibition of Stat1-mediated gene activation by PIAS1. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95: 10626–10631

Lonard M., Nawaz Z, Smith CL, O'Malley BW 2000 The 26S proteasome is required for estrogen receptor- and coactivator turnover and for efficient estrogen receptor- transactivation. Mol Cell 5: 939–948

Lopez GN, Turck CW, Schaufele F, Stallcup MR, Kushner PJ 2001 Growth factors signal to steroid receptors through mitogenactivated kinase regulation of p160 coactivator activity. J Biol Chem 276: 22177–22182

Ma H, Hong H, Huang SM, Irvine RA, Webb P, Kushner PJ, Coetzee GA, Stallcup MR 1999 Multiple signal input and output domains of the 160-kilodalton nuclear receptor coactivator proteins. Mol Cell Biol 19: 6164-6173

Madan AP, DeFranco DB 1993 Bidirectional transport of glucocorticoid receptors across the nuclear envelope. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90: 3588–3592

Mahajan R, Delphin C, Guan T, Gerace L, Melchior F 1997 A small ubiquitin-related polypeptide involved in targeting RanGAP1 to nuclear pore complex protein RanBP2. Cell 88: 97-107

Mahajan R, Gerace L, Melchior F 1998 Molecular characterization of the SUMO-1 modification of RanGAP1 and its role in nuclear envelope association. J Cell Biol 140: 259–270

Mal A, Sturniolo M, Schiltz RL, Ghosh MK, Harter ML 2001 A role for histone deacetylase HDAC1 in modulating the transcriptional activity of MyoD: inhibition of the myogenic program. EMBO J 20: 1739-17353

Mangelsdorf DJ, Evans RM 1995b The RXR heterodimers and orphan receptors. Cell 83: 841-850

Mangelsdorf DJ, Thummel C, Beato M, Herrlich P, Schütz G, Umesono K, Blumberg B, Kastner P, Mark M, Chambon P, Evans RM 1995a The nuclear receptor superfamily: the second decade. Cell 83: 835–839

Markus SM, Taneja SS, Logan SK, Li W, Ha S, Hittelman AB, Rogatsky I, Garabedian MJ 2002 Identification and characterization of ART-27, a novel coactivator for the androgen receptor N terminus. Mol Biol Cell 13: 670-682

Martinez ED, Danielsen M 2002 Loss of androgen receptor transcriptional activity at the G(1)/S transition. J Biol Chem 277: 29719-29729

Masiello D, Cheng S, Bubley GJ, Lu ML, Balk SP 2002 Bicalutamide functions as an androgen receptor antagonist by assembly of a transcriptionally inactive receptor. J Biol Chem 277: 26321-26326

Matera AG 1999 Nuclear bodies: multifaceted subdomains of the interchromatin space. Trends Cell Biol 9: 302-309

Mattsson K, Pokrovskaja K, Kiss C, Klein G, Szekely L. 2001 Proteins associated with the promyelocytic leukemia gene product (PML)-containing nuclear body move to the nucleolus upon inhibition of proteasome-dependent protein degradation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98: 1012-1017

Matunis MJ, Coutavas E, Blobel G 1996 A novel ubiquitin-like modification modulates the partitioning of the Ran-GTPaseactivating protein RanGAP1 between the cytosol and the nuclear pore complex. J Cell Biol 135: 1457-1470

Matunis MJ, Wu J, Blobel G 1998 SUMO-1 modification and its role in targeting the Ran GTPase-activating protein, RanGAP1, to the nuclear pore complex. J Cell Biol 140: 499–509

Maul GG, Negorev D, Bell P, Ishov AM 2000 Review: properties and assembly mechanisms of ND10, PML bodies, or PODs. J Struct Biol 129: 278-287

McInerney EM, Rose DW, Flynn SE, Westin S, Mullen T-M, Krones A, Inostroza J, Torhcia J, Nolte RT, Assa-Munt N, Milburn MV, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG 1998 Determinants of coactivator LXXLL motif specificity in nuclear receptor transcriptional activation. Genes Dev 12: 3357–3368

McKenna MJ, Nawaz Z, Tsai SY, Tsai MJ, O'Malley BW 1998 Distinct steady-state nuclear receptor coregulator complexes exist in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95: 11697–11702

McKenna NJ, Lanz RB, O'Malley BW 1999 Nuclear receptor coregulators: cellular and molecular biology. Endocr Rev 20: 321-344

McKinsey TA, Zhang CL, Lu J, Olson EN 2000 Signal-dependent nuclear export of a histone deacetylase regulates muscle differentiation. Nature 408:106-111

McKinsey TA, Zhang CL, Olson EN 2000 Activation of the myocyte enhancer factor-2 transcription factor by calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase-stimulated binding of 14-3-3 to histone deacetylase 5. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:14400-14405

McLachlan RI, Wreford NG, O'Donnell L, de Kretser DM, Robertson DM 1996 The endocrine regulation of spermatogenesis: independent roles for testosterone and FSH. J Endocrinol 148: 1–9

McNally JG, Müller WG, Walker RW, Hager GL 2000 The glucocorticoid receptor: Rapid exchange with regulatory sites in living cells. Science 287: 1262-1265

Melchior F. 2000 SUMO-nonclassical ubiquitin. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 16: 591-626

Melchior F, Hengst L 2002 SUMO-1 and p53. Cell Cycle 1: 245-249

Michalak M, Mariani P, Opas M 1998 Calreticulin, a multifunctional Ca2+ binding chaperone of the endoplasmic reticulum. Biochem Cell Biol 76:779-785

Migliaccio A, Castoria G, Di Domenico M, de Falco A, Bilancio A, Lombardi M, Barone MV, Ametrano D, Zannini MS, Abbondanza C, Auricchio F 2000 Steroid induced androgen receptor-oestradiol receptor ß-Src complex triggers prostate cancer cell proliferation. EMBO J 19: 5406–5417

Mintz PJ, Spector DL 2000 Compartmentalization of RNA processing factors within nuclear speckles. J Struct Biol 129: 241-251

Misteli T, Caceres JF, Clement JQ, Krainer AR, Wilkinson MF, Spector DL 1998 Serine phosphorylation of SR proteins is required for their recruitment to sites of transcription in vivo. J Cell Biol 143: 297-307

Misteli T 2000 Cell biology of transcription and pre-mRNA splicing: nuclear architecture meets nuclear function. J Cell Sci 113: 1841-1849

Misteli T 2001 Protein dynamics: implications for nuclear architecture and gene expression. Science 291: 843-847

Miyamoto H, Yeh S, Lardy H, Messing E, Chang C 1998 5-Androstenediol is a natural hormone with androgenic activity in human prostate cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95: 11083–11088

Miyamoto H, Yeh S, Wilding G, Chang C 1998 Promotion of agonist activity of antiandrogens by the androgen receptor coactivator, ARA70, in human prostate cancer DU145 cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 7379-7384

Moilanen A-M, Karvonen U, Poukka H, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 1998 Activation of androgen receptor function by a novel nuclear protein kinase. Mol Biol Cell 9: 2527–2543

Moilanen A-M, Karvonen U, Poukka H, Yan W, Toppari J, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 1999 A Testis-specific androgen receptor coregulator that belongs to a novel family of nuclear proteins. J Biol Chem 274: 3700–3704

Moilanen AM, Poukka H, Karvonen U, Häkli M, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 1998: Identification of a novel RING finger protein as a coregulator in steroid receptor-mediated gene transcription. Mol Cell Biol 18: 5128-5139

Moir RD, Montag-Lowy M, Goldman RD 1994 Dynamic properties of nuclear lamins: lamin B is associated with sites of DNA replication. J Cell Biol 125:1201-1212

Moir RD, Spann TP, Goldman RD 1995 The dynamic properties and possible functions of nuclear lamins. Int Rev Cytol 162: 141-182

Montano MM, Ekena K, Delage-Mourroux R, Chang W, Martini P, Katzenellenbogen BS 1999: An estrogen receptor-selective coregulator that potentiates the effectiveness of antiestrogens and represses the activity of estrogens. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96: 6947–6952

Muller JM, Isele U, Metzger E, Rempel A, Moser M, Pscherer A, Breyer T, Holubarsch C, Buettner R, Schule R 2000 FHL2, a novel tissue-specific coactivator of the androgen receptor. EMBO J 19: 359-369

Muller JM, Metzger E, Greschik H, Bosserhoff AK, Mercep L, Buettner R, Schule R 2002 The transcriptional coactivator FHL2 transmits Rho signals from the cell membrane into the nucleus. EMBO J 21 :736-748

Muller S, Berger M, Lehembre F, Seeler JS, Haupt Y, Dejean A 2000 c-Jun and p53 activity is modulated by SUMO-1 modification. J Biol Chem 275: 13321-13329

Muller S, Hoege C, Pyrowolakis G, Jentsch S 2001 SUMO, ubiquitin's mysterious cousin. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2: 202-210

Müller S, Matunis MJ, Dejean A 1998 Conjugation with the ubiquitin-related modifier SUMO-1 regulates the partitioning of PML within the nucleus. EMBO J 17: 61–70

Muller WG, Walker D, Hager GL, McNally JG 2001 Large-scale chromatin decondensation and recondensation regulated by transcription from a natural promoter. J Cell Biol 154: 33-48

Muratani M, Gerlich D, Janicki SM, Gebhard M, Eils R, Spector DL 2002 Metabolic-energy-dependent movement of PML bodies within the mammalian cell nucleus. Nat Cell Biol 4:106-110

Naar AM, Beaurang PA, Zhou S, Abraham S, Solomon W, Tjian R 1999: Composite co-activator ARC mediates chromatindirected transcriptional activation. Nature 398: 828 - 832

Nagy L, Kao H-Y, Chakravarti D, Lin RJ, Hassig CA, Ayer DE, Schreiber SL, Evans RM 1997 Nuclear receptor repression mediated by a complex containing SMRT, mSin3A, and histone deacetylase. Cell 89: 373–380

Nayler O, Stratling W, Bourquin JP, Stagljar I, Lindemann L, Jasper H, Hartmann AM, Fackelmayer FO, Ullrich A, Stamm S 1998 SAF-B protein couples transcription and pre-mRNA splicing to SAR/MAR elements. Nucleic Acids Res 26: 3542-3549

Nazareth LV, Weigel NL 1996 Activation of the human androgen receptor through a protein kinase A signaling pathway. J Biol Chem 271: 19900–19907

Nelson CC, Hendy SC, Shukin RJ, Cheng H, Bruchovsky N, Koop BF, Rennie PS 1999 Determinants of DNA sequence specificity of the androgen, progesterone, and glucocorticoid receptors: evidence for differential steroid receptor response elements. Mol Endocrinol 13:2090-2107

Nickerson J 2001 Experimental observations of a nuclear matrix. J Cell Sci 114: 463-474

Nielsen AL, Oulad-Abdelghani M, Ortiz JA, Remboutsika E, Chambon P, Losson R. 2001 Heterochromatin formation in mammalian cells: interaction between histones and HP1 proteins. Mol Cell 4: 729-739

Nishida T, Yasuda, H 2002 PIAS1 and PIASx $\alpha$  function as SUMO-E3 ligases toward androgen receptor, and repress androgen receptor-dependent transcription. J Biol Chem 277: 41311-41317

Nomura Y, Nagaya T, Yamaguchi S, Katunuma N, Seo H 1999 Cleavage of RXRalpha by a lysosomal enzyme, cathepsin L-type protease. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 254: 388-394

Oesterreich S, Zhang Q, Hopp T, Fuqua SA, Michaelis M, Zhao HH, Davie JR, Osborne CK, Lee AV 2000 Tamoxifen-bound estrogen receptor (ER) strongly interacts with the nuclear matrix protein HET/SAF-B, a novel inhibitor of ER-mediated transactivation. Mol Endocrinol 14: 369-381

Ogryzko VV, Schiltz RL, Russanova V, Howard BH, Nakatani Y 1996 The transcriptional coactivators p300 and CBP are histone acetyltransferases. Cell 87: 953–939

Okuma T, Honda R, Ichikawa G, Tsumagari N, Yasuda H 1999 In vitro SUMO-1 modification requires two enzymatic steps, E1 and E2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 254: 693–698

Onate SA, Tsai SY, Tsai MJ, O'Malley BW 1995 Sequence and characterization of a coactivator for the steroid hormone receptor superfamily. Science 270:1354-1357

Onate SA, Boonyaratanakornkit V, Spencer TE, Tsai SY, Tsai M-J, Edwards DP, O'Malley BW 1998 The steroid receptor coactivator-1 contains multiple receptor interacting and activation domains that cooperatively enhance the activation function 1 (AF1) and AF2 domains of steroid receptors. J Biol Chem 273: 12101–12108

Ordentlich P, Downes M, Xie W, Genin A, Spinner NB, Evans RM. 1999 Unique forms of human and mouse nuclear receptor corepressor SMRT. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 2639-26424

Oren M 1999 Regulation of the p53 tumor suppressor protein. J Biol Chem 274: 36031-36034

Ozanne DM, Brady ME, Cook S, Gaugham L, Neal DE, Robson CN 2000 Androgen receptor nuclear translocation is facilitated by the f-actin cross-linking protein filamin. Mol Endocrinol 14: 1618–1626

Palvimo JJ, Kallio PJ, Ikonen T, Mehto M, Jänne OA 1993 Dominant negative regulation of trans-activation by the rat androgen receptor: roles of the N-terminal domain and heterodimer formation. Mol Endocrinol 7:1399-1407

Palvimo JJ, Reinikainen P, Ikonen T, Kallio PJ, Moilanen A, Jänne OA 1996 Mutual transcriptional interference between RelA and androgen receptor. J Biol Chem 271: 24151–24156

Panse VG, Kuster B, Gerstberger T, Hurt E 2003 Unconventional tethering of Ulp1 to the transport channel of the nuclear pore complex by karyopherins. Nat Cell Biol 5: 21-27

Park EJ, Schroen DJ, Yang M, Li H, Li L, Chen JD 1999 SMRTe, a silencing mediator for retinoid and thyroid hormone receptors-extended isoform that is more related to the nuclear receptor corepressor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 3519-3524

Pawlowski JE, Ertel JR, Allen MP, Xu M, Butler C, Wilson EM, Wierman ME 2002 Liganded androgen receptor interaction with beta-catenin: nuclear co-localization and modulation of transcriptional activity in neuronal cells. J Biol Chem 277: 20702-20710

Pazin MJ and Kadonaga JT 1997a What's up and down with histone deacetylation and transcription? Cell 89: 325-328

Pazin MJ, Kadonaga JT 1997b SWI2/SNF2 and related proteins: ATP-driven motors that disrupt protein-DNA interactions? Cell 88: 737-40

Pearson M, Pelicci PG 2001 PML interaction with p53 and its role in apoptosis and replicative senescence. Oncogene 20:7250-7256

Pederson T 1998 Thinking about a nuclear matrix. J Mol Biol 277: 147-159

Pederson T 2000 Half a century of "the nuclear matrix". Mol Biol Cell 11: 799-805

Perissi V, Staszewski LM, McInerney EM, Kurokawa R, Krones A, Rose DW, Lambert MH, Milburn MV, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG 1999 Molecular determinants of nuclear receptor-corepressor interaction. Genes Dev 13: 3198–3208

Pero R, Lembo F, Palmieri EA, Vitiello C, Fedele M, Fusco A, Bruni CB, Chiariotti L. 2002 PATZ attenuates the RNF4mediated enhancement of androgen receptor-dependent transcription. J Biol Chem. 277:3280-3285

Philimonenko VV, Flechon JE, Hozak P 2001 The nucleoskeleton: a permanent structure of cell nuclei regardless of their transcriptional activity. Exp Cell Res 264: 201-210

Picard D, Yamamoto KR 1987 Two signals mediate hormone-dependent nuclear localization of the glucocorticoid receptor. EMBO J 6: 3333–3340

Pichler A, Gast A, Seeler JS, Dejean A, Melchior F 2002 The nucleoporin RanBP2 has SUMO1 E3 ligase activity. Cell 108: 109-120

Pichler A, Melchior F 2002 Ubiquitin-related modifier SUMO1 and nucleocytoplasmic transport. Traffic 3: 381-387

Pickart CM 2001 Ubiquitin enters the new millennium. Mol Cell 8: 499-504

Pilat MJ, Kamradt JM, Pienta KJ 1998 Hormone resistance in prostate cancer. Cancer Metastasis Rev 17: 373-381

Poujol N, Lumbroso S, Terouanne B, Lobaccaro JM, Bourguet W, Sultan C 2002 Pathophysiology of androgen insensitivity syndromes: molecular and structural approaches of natural and engineered androgen receptor mutations at amino acid 743. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 87: 5793-800

Poukka H, Aarnisalo P, Karvonen U, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA 1999 Ubc9 interacts with the androgen receptor and activates receptor-dependent transcription. J Biol Chem. 274: 19441-19446

Poukka H, Karvonen U, Jänne OA, Palvimo JJ 2000 Covalent modification of the androgen receptor by small ubiquitin-like modifier 1 (SUMO-1). PNAS 97: 14145-14150

Powers CA, Mathur M, Raaka BM, Ron D, Samuels HH 1998 TLS (Translocated-in-liposarcoma) is a high-affinity interactor for steroid, thyroid hormone, and retinoid receptors. Mol Endocrinol 12: 4–18

Pratt WB, Toft DO 1997 Steroid receptor interactions with heat shock protein and immunophilin chaperones. Endocr Rev 18: 306-360

Puigserver P, Wu Z, Park CW, Graves R, Wright M, Spiegelman BM 1998 A cold-inducible coactivator of nuclear receptors linked to adaptive thermogenesis. Cell 92: 829–839

Qi C, Zhu Y, Pan J, Yeldandi AY, Rao S, Maeda N, Subbarao V, Pulikuri S, Hashimoto T, and Reddy JK 1999 Mouse steroid receptor coactivator-1 is not essential for peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor -regulated gene expression. PNAS 96: 1585-1590

Quigley CA, De Bellis A, Marschke KB, El-Awady MK, Wilson EM, French FS 1995 Androgen receptor defects: historical, clinical, and molecular perspectives. Endocr Rev 16: 271-321

Rachez C, Suldan Z, Ward J, Chang C-PB, Burakov D, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Freedman LP 1998 A novel protein complex that interacts with the vitamin  $D_3$  receptor in a ligand-dependent manner and enhances VDR transactivation in a cell-free system. Genes Dev 12: 1787–1800

Reinikainen P, Palvimo JJ, Janne OA 1996 Effects of mitogens on androgen receptor-mediated transactivation. Endocrinology. 137: 4351-4357

Renaud JP, Rochel N, Ruff M, Vivat V, Chambon P, Gronemeyer H, Moras D 1995 Crystal structure of the RAR-gamma ligandbinding domain bound to all-trans retinoic acid. Nature 378: 681-689

Rennie PS, Bruchovsky N, Leco KJ, Sheppard PC, McQueen SA, Cheng H, Snoek R, Hamel A, Bock ME, MacDonald BS, Nickel BE, Chang C, Liao S, Cattini PA, Matusik RJ 1993 Characterization of two cis-acting DNA elements involved in the androgen regulation of the probasin gene. Mol Endocrinol 7:23–36

Renz A, Fackelmayer FO 1996 Purification and molecular cloning of the scaffold attachment factor B (SAF-B), a novel human nuclear protein that specifically binds to S/MAR-DNA. Nucleic Acids Res 24: 843-849

Rodriguez MS, Desterro JMP, Lain S, Midgley CA, Lane DP, Hay RT 1999 SUMO-1 modification activates the transcriptional response of p53. EMBO J 18: 6455–6461

Rosenfeld MG, Glass CK 2001 Coregulator codes for transcriptional regulation by nuclear receptors. J Biol Chem 40: 36865-36868

Ross S, Best JL, Zon LI, Gill G 2002 SUMO-1 modification represses Sp3 transcriptional activation and modulates its subnuclear localization. Mol Cell 10: 831-842

Rouleau N, Domans'kyi A, Reeben M, Moilanen AM, Havas K, Kang Z, Owen-Hughes T, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA 2002 Novel ATPase of SNF2-like protein family interacts with androgen receptor and modulates androgen-dependent transcription. Mol Biol Cell 13: 2106-2119

Rowan BG, Garrison N, Weigel NL, O'Malley BW 2000 8-bromo-cyclic AMP induces phosphorylation of two sites in SRC-1 that facilitate ligand independent activation of the chicken progesterone receptor and are critical for functional cooperation between SRC-1 and CREB binding protein. Mol Cell Biol 20: 8720–8730

Roy AK, Lavrovsky Y, Song CS, Chen S, Jung MH, Velu NK, Bi BY, Chatterjee B 1999 Regulation of androgen action. Vitam Horm 55: 309–352

Russell PJ, Bennett S, Stricker P 1998 Growth factor involvement in the progression of prostate cancer. Clin Chem 44: 705-723

Sachdev S, Bruhn L, Sieber H, Pichler A, Melchior F, Grosschedl R 2001 PIASy, a nuclear matrix-associated SUMO E3 ligase, represses LEF1 activity by sequestration into nuclear bodies. Genes Dev 15: 3088-103

Sack JS, Kish KF, Wang C, Attar RM, Kiefer SE, An Y, Wu GY, Scheffler JE, Salvati ME, Krystek SR, Weinmann R, Einspahr HM 2001 Crystallographic structures of the ligand binding domains of the androgen receptor and its T877A mutant complexed with the natural agonist dihydrotestosoterone. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98: 4904–4909

Sackey FNA, Haché RJG, Reich T, Kwast-Welfeld J, Lefebvre YA 1996 Determinants of subcellular distribution of the glucocorticoid receptor. Mol Endocrinol 10: 1191–1205

Sadar MD 1999 Androgen-independent induction of prostate-specific antigen gene expression via cross-talk between the androgen receptor and protein kinase A signal transduction pathways. J Biol Chem 274: 7777-7783

Saitoh H, Sparrow DB, Shiomi T, Pu RT, Nishimoto T, Mohun TJ, Dasso M. 1998 Ubc9p and the conjugation of SUMO-1 to RanGAP1 and RanBP2. Curr Biol 8: 121-128

Saitoh M, Takayanagi R, Goto K, Fukamizu A, Tomura A, Yanase T, Nawata H 2002 The presence of both the amino- and carboxyl-terminal domains in the AR is essential for the completion of a transcriptionally active form with coactivators and intranuclear compartmentalization common to the steroid hormone receptors: a three-dimensional imaging study. Mol Endocrinol 16: 694-706

Salomoni P, Pandolfi PP 2002 The role of PML in tumor suppression. Cell 108: 165-170

Sar M, Lubahn DB, French FS, Wilson EM 1990 Immunohistochemical localization of the androgen receptor in rat and human tissues. Endocrinology 127: 3180-3186

Savory JGA, Hsu B, Laquian IR, Giffin W, Reich T, Haché RJG, Lefebvre YA 1999 Discrimination between NL1- and NL2mediated nuclear localization of the glucocorticoid receptor. Mol Cell Biol 19: 1025–1037

Schaufele F, Chang CY, Liu W, Baxter JD, Nordeen SK, Wan Y, Day RN, McDonnell DP 2000 Temporally distinct and ligandspecific recruitment of nuclear receptor-interacting peptides and cofactors to subnuclear domains containing the estrogen receptor. Mol Endocrinol 14: 2024-2039

Schoenmakers E, Alen P, Verrijdt G, Peeters B, Verhoeven G, Rombauts W, Claessens F 1999 Differential DNA binding by the androgen and glucocorticoid receptors involves the second Zn-finger and a C-terminal extension of the DNA-binding domains. Biochem J 341: 515–521

Schoenmakers E, Verrijdt G, Peeters B, Verhoeven G, Rombauts W, Claessens F 2000 Differences in DNA binding characteristics of the androgen and glucocorticoid receptors can determine hormone-specific responses. J Biol Chem 275: 12290–12297

Schwarz SE, Matuschewski K, Liakopoulos D, Scheffner M, Jentsch S 1998 The ubiquitin-like proteins SMT3 and SUMO-1 are conjugated by the Ubc9 E2 enzyme. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95: 560–564

Seeler JS, Marchio A, Losson R, Desterro JM, Hay RT, Chambon P, Dejean 2001 Common properties of nuclear body protein SP100 and TIF1alpha chromatin factor: role of SUMO modification. Mol Cell Biol 22: 3314-3324

Seeler JS, Marchio A, Sitterlin D, Transy C, Dejean A 1998 Interaction of SP100 with HP1 proteins: a link between the promyelocytic leukemia-associated nuclear bodies and the chromatin compartment. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 7316-7321

Shang Y, Hu X, DiRenzo J, Lazar MA, Brown M 2000 Cofactor dynamics and sufficiency in estrogen receptor-regulated transcription. Cell 103: 843-852

Shang Y, Myers M, Brown M 2002 Formation of the androgen receptor transcription complex. Mol Cell 9: 601-610

Shiau AK, Barstad D, Loria PM, Cheng L, Kushner PJ, Agard DA, Greene GL 1998 The structural basis of estrogen receptor/coactivator recognition and the antagonism of this interaction by tamoxifen. Cell 95: 927–937

Shiels C, Islam SA, Vatcheva R, Sasieni P, Sternberg MJ, Freemont PS, Sheer D 2001 PML bodies associate specifically with the MHC gene cluster in interphase nuclei. J Cell Sci 114: 3705-3716

Slagsvold T, Kraus I, Bentzen T, Palvimo J, Saatcioglu F 2000 Mutational analysis of the androgen receptor AF-2 (activation function 2) core domain reveals functional and mechanistic differences of conserved residues compared with other nuclear receptors. Mol Endocrinol. 14: 1603-1617

Spann TP, Goldman AE, Wang C, Huang S, Goldman RD 2002 Alteration of nuclear lamin organization inhibits RNA polymerase II-dependent transcription. J Cell Biol 156 : 603-608

Spector DL 2001 Nuclear domains. J Cell Sci 114: 2891-2893

Stein GS, van Wijnen AJ, Stein JL, Lian JB, Montecino M, Choi JY, Zaidi K, Javed A 2000 Intranuclear trafficking of transcription factors: implications for biological control. J Cell Sci 113: 2527-2533

Stenoien DL, Mancini MG, Patel K, Allegretto EA, Smith CL, Mancini MA 2000 Subnuclear trafficking of estrogen receptoralpha and steroid receptor coactivator-1. Mol Endocrinol 14: 518-534

Stenoien DL, Nye AC, Mancini MG, Patel K, Dutertre M, O'Malley BW, Smith CL, Belmont AS, Mancini MA 2001 Ligandmediated assembly and real-time cellular dynamics of estrogen receptor -coactivator complexes in living cells. Mol Cell Biol 21: 4404–4412

Stenoien DL, Patel K, Mancini MG, Dutertre M, Smith CL, O'Malley BW, Mancini MA 2001 FRAP reveals that mobility of oestrogen receptor-alpha is ligand- and proteasome-dependent. Nat Cell Biol 3: 15-23

Stenoien DL, Simeoni S, Sharp ZD, Mancini MA 2000 Subnuclear dynamics and transcription factor function. J Cell Biochem Suppl. 35: 99-106

Sternsdorf T, Jensen K, Reich B, Will H 1999 The nuclear dot protein sp100, characterization of domains necessary for dimerization, subcellular localization, and modification by small ubiquitin-like modifiers. J Biol Chem 274: 12555-12566

Sternsdorf T, Jensen K, Will H 1997 Evidence for covalent modification of the nuclear dot-associated proteins PML and Sp100 by PIC1/SUMO-1. J Cell Biol 139: 1621–1634

Struhl K 1999 Fundamentally different logic of gene regulation in eukaryotes and prokaryotes. Cell 98: 1-4

Szostecki C, Krippner H, Penner E, Bautz FA 1987 Autoimmune sera recognize a 100 kD nuclear protein antigen (sp-100). Clin Exp Immunol 68:108-116

Takahashi Y, Kahyo T, Toh-E A, Yasuda H, Kikuchi Y 2001 Yeast Ull1/Siz1 is a novel SUMO1/Smt3 ligase for septin components and functions as an adaptor between conjugating enzyme and substrates. J Biol Chem 276: 48973-48977

Takahashi Y, Kahyo T, Toh EA, Yasuda H, and Kikuchi Y 2001 Yeast Ull1/Siz1 is a novel SUMO1/Smt3 ligase for septin components and functions as an adaptor between conjugating enzyme and substrates. J Biol Chem 276: 48973–48977

Takeda H, Chodak G, Mutchnik S, Nakamoto T, Chang C 1990 Immunohistochemical localization of androgen receptors with mono- and polyclonal antibodies to androgen receptor. J Endocrinol. 126: 17-25

Takeshita A, Cardona GR, Koibuchi N, Suen CS, Chin WW 1997 TRAM-1, A novel 160-kDa thyroid hormone receptor activator molecule, exhibits distinct properties from steroid receptor coactivator-1. J Biol Chem 272:27629-2734

Tan JA, Hall SH, Hamil KG, Grossman G, Petrusz P, French FS 2002 Protein inhibitors of activated STAT resemble scaffold attachment factors and function as interacting nuclear receptor coregulators. J Biol Chem 276: 16993-7001

Tang Y, DeFranco DB 1996 ATP-dependent release of glucocorticoid receptors from the nuclear matrix. Mol Cell Biol 16: 1989–2001

Tang Y, Getzenberg RH, Vietmeier BN, Stallcup MR, Eggert M, Renkawitz R, DeFranco DB 1998 The DNA-binding and tau2 transactivation domains of the rat glucocorticoid receptor constitute a nuclear matrix-targeting signal. Mol Endocrinol 12: 1420-1431

Taplin ME, Bubley GJ, Shuster TD, Frantz ME, Spooner AE, Ogata GK, Keer HN, Balk SP 1995 Mutation of the androgenreceptor gene in metastatic androgen-independent prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 332: 1393-1398

Terouanne B, Tahiri B, Georget V, Belon C, Poujol N, Avances C, Orio F Jr, Balaguer P, Sultan C 2000 A stable prostatic bioluminescent cell line to investigate androgen and antiandrogen effects. Mol Cell Endocrinol 60: 39-49

Tian S, Poukka H, Palvimo JJ, Jänne OA 2002 Small ubiquitin-related modifier-1 (SUMO-1) modification of the glucocorticoid receptor. Biochem J 367: 907-911

Tomura A, Goto K, Morinaga H, Nomura M, Okabe T, Yanase R, Nawata H 2001 The subnuclear three-dimensional image analysis of androgen receptor fused to green fluorescent protein. J Biol Chem 267: 28395-28401

Torchia J, Rose DW, Inostroza J, Kamei Y, Westin S, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG 1997 The transcriptional coactivator p/CIP binds CBP and mediates nuclear-receptor function. Nature 387: 677–684

Torii S, Egan DA, Evans RA, Reed JC 1999 Human Daxx regulates Fas-induced apoptosis from nuclear PML oncogenic domains (PODs). EMBO J 18: 6037-6049

Truicia CI, Byers S, Gelmann EP 2000 Beta-catenin affects androgen receptor transcriptional activity and ligand specificity. Cancer Res 60: 4709-4713

Tsai MJ, O'Malley BW 1994 Molecular mechanisms of action of steroid/thyroid receptor superfamily members. Annu Rev Biochem 63: 451-486

Tyagi RK, Amazit L, Lescop P, Milgrom E, Guiochon-Mantel A 1998 Mechanisms of progesterone receptor export from nuclei: role of nuclear localization signal, nuclear export signal, and Ran guanosine triphosphate. Mol Endocrinol 12: 1684–1695

Ueda T, Bruchovsky N, Sadar M 2002 Activation of the androgen receptor N-terminal domain by interleukin-6 via MAPK and STAT3 signal transduction pathways. J Biol Chem 277: 7076-7085

Ueda T, Mawji NR, Bruchovsky N, Sadar MD 2002 Ligand-independent activation of the androgen receptor by interleukin-6 and the role of steroid receptor coactivator-1 in prostate cancer cells. J Biol Chem 277: 38087-38094

Van Lint C, Emiliani S, Verdin E 1996 The expression of a small fraction of cellular genes is changed in response to histone hyperacetylation. Gene Expr 5: 245-253

Van Steensel B, Jenster G, Damm K, Brinkmann AO, van Drien R 1995 Domains of the human androgen receptor and glucocorticoid receptor involved in binding to the nuclear matrix. J Cell Biochem 57: 465–478

Vassetzky Y, Hair A, Mechali M. 2000 Rearrangement of chromatin domains during development in Xenopus. Genes Dev 14:1541-52
Veldscholte J, Berrevoets CA, Brinkmann AO, Grootegoed JA, Mulder E 1992 Anti-androgens and the mutated androgen receptor of LNCaP cells: differential effects on binding affinity, heat-shock protein interaction, and transcription activation. Biochemistry 31: 2393-2399

Veldscholte J, Ris-Stalpers C, Kuiper GGJM, Jenster G, Berrevoets C, Claassen E, van Rooij HCJ, Trapman J, Brinkmann AO, Mulder E 1990 A mutation in the ligand binding domain of the androgen receptor of human LNCaP cells affects steroid binding characteristics and response to anti-androgens. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 173: 534–540

Verrijdt G, Schoenmakers E, Haelens A, Peeters B, Verhoeven G, Rombauts W, Claessens F 2000 Change of specificity mutations in androgen-selective enhancers. J Biol Chem 275: 12298–12305

Voegel JJ, Heine MJ, Zechel C, Chambon P, Gronemeyer H 1996 TIF2, a 160 kDa transcriptional mediator for the liganddependent activation function AF-2 of nuclear receptors. EMBO J 15:3667-3675

Vottero A, Kino T, Combe H, Lecomte P, Chrousos GP 2002 A novel, C-terminal dominant negative mutation of the GR causes familial glucocorticoid resistance through abnormal interactions with p160 steroid receptor coactivators. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 87: 2658-2667

Wade PA, Wolffe AP 1999 Transcriptional regulation: SWItching circuitry. Curr Biol 9: 221-224

Wallace AD, Cidlowski JA 2001 Proteasome-mediated glucocorticoid receptor degradation restricts transcriptional signaling by glucocorticoids. J Biol Chem. 276: 42714-42721

Waller AS, Sharrard RM, Berthon P, Maitland NJ 2000 Androgen receptor localisation and turnover in human prostate epithelium treated with the antiandrogen, casodex. J Mol Endocrinol 24: 339-351

Wang LG, Liu XM, Kreis W, Budman DR 1999 Phosphorylation/dephosphorylation of androgen receptor as a determinant of androgen agonistic or antagonistic activity. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 259: 21-28

Wang Q, Fondell JD 2001 Generation of a mammalian cell line stably expressing a tetracycline-regulated epitope-tagged human androgen receptor: implications for steroid hormone receptor research. Anal Biochem. 289: 217-30

Wang Q, Lu J, Yong EL 2001 Ligand- and coactivator-mediated transactivation function (AF2) of the androgen receptor ligandbinding domain is inhibited by the cognate hinge region. J Biol Chem 276: 7493-7499

Wang Z, Rose DW, Hermanson O, Liu F, Herman T, Wu W, Szeto D, Liberman A, Krones A, Pratt K, Rosenfeld R, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG 2000: Regulation of somatic growth by the p160 coactivator p/CIP. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97: 13549-13554

Wang ZG, Delva L, Gaboli M, Rivi R, Giorgio M, Cordon-Cardo C, Grosveld F, Pandolfi PP 1998 Role of PML in cell growth and the retinoic acid pathway. Science 279: 1547-1551

Wei X, Somanathan S, Samarabandu J, Berezney R 1999 Three-dimensional visualization of transcription sites and their association with splicing factor-rich nuclear speckles. J Cell Biol 146: 543-558

Weis K, Rambaud S, Lavau C, Jansen J, Carvalho T, Carmo-Fonseca Lamond MA, Dejean A 1994. Retinoic acid regulates aberrant nuclear localization of PML-RAR in acute promyelocytic leukemia cells. Cell 76: 345-356

Weissman AM 2001 Themes and variations on ubiquitylation. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2: 169-178

Wilson KL 2000 The nuclear envelope, muscular dystrophy and gene expression. Trends Cell Biol. 10: 125-129

Wong CI, Zhou ZX, Sar M, Wilson EM 1993 Steroid requirement for androgen receptor dimerization and DNA binding. Modulation by intramolecular interactions between the NH2-terminal and steroid-binding domains. J Biol Chem 268: 19004-19012

Wong J, Shi YB, Wolffe AP 1997 Determinants of chromatin disruption and transcriptional regulation instigated by the thyroid hormone receptor: hormone regulated chromatin disruption is not sufficient for transcriptional activation. EMBO J 16: 3158–3171

Wu C 1997 Chromatin remodeling and the control of gene expression. J Biol Chem 272: 28171-28174

Wu WS, Vallian S, Seto E, Yang WM, Edmondson D, Roth S, Chang KS 2001 The growth suppressor PML represses transcription by functionally and physically interacting with histone deacetylases. Mol Cell Biol 21: 2259-2268

Xu HE, Stanley TB, Montana VG, Lambert MH, Shearer BG, Cobb JE, McKee DD, Galardi CM, Plunket KD, Nolte RT, Parks DJ, Moore JT, Kliewer SA, Willson TM, Stimmel JB 2002 Structural basis for antagonist-mediated recruitment of nuclear correpressors by PPARalpha. Nature 415: 813-817

Xu J, Liao L, Ning G, Yoshida-Komiya H, Deng C, O'Malley BW 2000 The steroid receptor coactivator SRC-3 (p/CIP/RAC-3/AIB1/ACTR/TRAM-1) is required for normal growth, puberty, female reproductive function, and mammary gland development. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97: 6379–6384

Xu J, Qiu Y, DeMayo FJ, Tsai SY, Tsai M-J, O'Malley BW 1998 Partial hormone resistance in mice with disruption of the steroid receptor coactivator-1 (SRC-1) gene. Science 279: 1922–1925

Xu W, Chen H, Du K, Asahara H, Tini M, Emerson BM, Montiminy MM 2002 A transcriptional switch mediated by cofactor methylation. Science 294: 2507–2511

Yamamoto A, Hashimoto Y, Kohri K, Ogata E, Kato S, Ikeda K, Nakanishi M 2000 Cyclin E as a coactivator of the androgen receptor. J Cell Biol 150: 873-879

Yang F, Li X, Sharma M, Sasaki CY, Longo DL, Lim B, Sun Z 2002 Linking beta-catenin to androgen-signaling pathway. J Biol Chem. 277: 11336-11344

Ye Q, Worman HJ 1996 Interaction between an integral protein of the nuclear envelope inner membrane and human chromodomain proteins homologous to Drosophila HP1. J Biol Chem 271:14653-14656

Yeap BB, Krueger RG, Leedman PJ 1999 Differential posttranscriptional regulation of androgen receptor gene expression by androgen in prostate and breast cancer cells. Endocrinology. 140: 3282-3291

Yeh S, Chang C 1996 Cloning and characterization of a specific coactivator, ARA70, for the androgen receptor in human prostate cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 93: 5517–5521

Yeh S, Chang C 1997 The effect of androgens and 17beta estradiol on the androgen receptor transcriptional activity in the presence of the androgen receptor coactivator ARA70 in human prostate DU145 cells. In: Waites GMH, Frick J, Baker GWH, eds. Current advances in andrology. Bologna: Monduzzi Editore; 17–22

Yeh S, Chang HC, Miyamoto H, Takatera H, Rahman M, Kang HY, Thin TH, Lin HK, Chang C. 1999 Differential induction of the androgen receptor transcriptional activity by selective androgen receptor coactivators. Keio J Med. 48: 87-92

Yeh S, Hu YC, Rahman M, Lin HK, Hsu CL, Ting HJ, Kang HY, Chang C 2000 Increase of androgen-induced cell death and androgen receptor transactivation by BRCA1 in prostate cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97: 11256–11261

Yeh S, Kang HY, Miyamoto H, Nishimura K, Chang HC, Ting HJ, Rahman M, Lin HK, Fujimoto N, Hu YC, Mizokami A, Huang KE, Chang C. 1999 Differential induction of androgen receptor transactivation by different androgen receptor coactivators in human prostate cancer DU145 cells. Endocrine 11: 195-202

Yeh S, Lin H, Kang H, Thin TH, Lin M, Chang C 1999 From HER2/Neu signal cascade to androgen receptor and its target coactivators: A novel pathway by induction of androgen target genes through MAP kinase in prostate cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96: 5458–5463

Ylikomi T, Bocquel MT, Berry M, Gronemeyer H, Chambon P 1992 Cooperation of proto-signals for nuclear accumulation of estrogen and progesterone receptors. EMBO J 11: 3681–3694

Young CY, Montgomery BT, Andrews PE, Qui SD, Bilhartz DL, Tindall DJ 1997 Hormonal regulation of prostate-specific antigen messenger RNA in human prostatic adenocarcinoma cell line LNCaP. Cancer Res 51: 3748-3752

Yu X, Li P, Roeder RG, Wang Z 2001 Inhibition of androgen receptor-mediated transcription by amino-terminal enhancer of split. Mol Cell Biol 21: 4614-4625

Yuan X, Lu ML, Li T, Balk SP 2001 SRY interacts with and negatively regulates androgen receptor transcriptional activity. J Biol Chem 276: 46647-46654

Zhang J, Guenther MG, Carthew RW, Lazar MA 1998 Proteasomal regulation of nuclear receptor corepressor-mediated repression. Genes Dev 12: 1775-1780

Zhao Y, Goto K, Saitoh M, Yanase T, Nomura M, Okabe T, Takayanagi R, Nawata H. 2002 Activation function-1 domain of androgen receptor contributes to the interaction between subnuclear splicing factor compartment and nuclear receptor compartment. Identification of the p102 U5 small nuclear ribonucleoprotein particle-binding protein as a coactivator for the receptor. J Biol Chem. 277: 30031-30039

Zhong S, Muller S, Ronchetti S, Freemont PS, Dejean A, Pandolfi PP 2000 Role of SUMO-1-modified PML in nuclear body formation. Blood 95: 2748-2752

Zhong S, Salomoni P, Pandolfi P 2000 The transcriptional role of PML and the nuclear body. Nat Cell Biol 2: 85-90

Zhong S, Salomoni P, Ronchetti S, Guo A, Ruggero D, Pandolfi PP 2000 Promyelocytic leukemia protein (PML) and Daxx participate in a novel nuclear pathway for apoptosis. J Exp Med 191: 631-640

Zhou Z, Corden JL, Brown TR 1997 Identification and characterization of a novel androgen response element composed of a direct repeat. J Biol Chem 272: 8227–8235

Zhou Z-X, Sar M, Simental JA, Lane MV, Wilson EM 1994 A ligand-dependent bipartite nuclear targeting signal in the human androgen receptor. J Biol Chem 269: 13115–13123